

# **EMERGENCY SOLUTIONS GRANT (ESG) Program Manual**

Washington County

Office of Community Development

FY 2022

# **Table of Contents**

I.	Progr	am	ı Summary	3
	A.		Program Standards	3
	В.		HMIS Data Collection	17
	C.		Continuum of Care Coordination	18
	D.		Discharge Planning	19
	E.		Performance Standards	23
II.	Clien	t El	igibility	25
	A.		Assessment	25
	В.		Categorical Homeless Definitions and Criteria	25
	C.		Criteria for At Risk of Homelessness Qualification	26
	D.		Criteria for Chronically Homeless Qualification	27
	E.		Income Determination and Requirements	28
		1.	Income Eligibility	28
		2.	Calculating Gross Annual Income Eligibility	
	F.		Eligibility Documentation and Recordkeeping	28
		1.		
		2.	Intake/Case Manager Worker Observation	29
		3.	Participant Self-certification	29
III. Al	llowabl	e P	rogram Service Components and Activities	
	A.		Service Components and Homeless Eligibility	
	В.		Street Outreach	30
		1.	Engagement Services	30
		2.	Case Management	31
	C.		Emergency Shelter	31
	D.		Homelessness Prevention and Rapid Re-housing	
		1.	Homelessness Prevention and Rapid Re-housing Comparison	32
		2.	Housing Relocation and Stabilization Financial Assistance	32
		3.	Short- and Medium-Term Rental Assistance	33
		4.	Rental Agreement and Lease	34
			Rent Reasonableness Determination	
		6.	Fair Market Rent (FMR) Requirement	35
		7.	Calculating Gross Rent	36
			Eligibility Re-certification	
		9.	Housing Stability Case Management	37
	E.		Homeless Management Information System (HMIS)	37
		1.	Reporting Requirements	37
		2.	Victim Services Data Collection	38
	F.		Ineligible Activities and Assistance	38
IV. H	ousing	and	l Facility Standards	38
	A.		Occupancy Standards	38
	В.		Habitability Standards	39

		1. Permanent Housing	39
		2. Shelters	39
	C.	Lead-Based Paint Requirements	40
V. Cli	ent Conf	fidentiality	41
	A.	General Requirements	41
	В.	Electronic Confidentiality	41
	C.	Victims of Domestic Violence	41
	D.	Release of Information	42
VI. Te	erminatio	on, Grievance and Conflict of Interest Policies	43
	A.	Termination or Denial of Assistance	
	B.	Grievance and Appeals Process	43
	C.	Conflict of Interest	44
		1. Organizational	
		2. Individual	44
VII. F		ing	
		Affirmative Outreach	
		Nondiscrimination	
VIII. I	Recordke	eeping	
	A.	Client File Documentation	
	В.	Electronic Files	
	C.	Records Retention	
VIII.		cial Management	
	A.	Administration	
	В.	Match	
	С.	Funds Disbursement	
IX.		oring	
		Process	
		ubgrantee Monitoring of Subrecipients	
_		Records Access	
• •		Applicable Rules and Regulations	
Appe		ncome Eligibility Guidance	
		Background on Using Part 5	
		I. Whose Income to Count	
		II. Types of Income to Count	
Λ 10-10-		III. Assets Inclusions and Exclusions	
		Shelter Network Grievance and Appeals Process	53
• •		Rapid Rehousing Standards Adopted Under the CoC Program and State	67
_		SG-COVID 19 Waivers and Standards	
~~		351-557 VID 13 VVOIVELS OHD 310HDOLDS	

# Program Summary

The Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) provides federal funds to assist individuals and families to quickly regain stability in permanent housing after experiencing a housing crisis or homelessness. ESG funds are available for five program components: street outreach, emergency shelter, homelessness prevention, rapid re-housing assistance, and data collection through the Homeless Management Information System; as well as administrative activities. The ESG program is authorized by subtitle B of title IV of the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act (42 U.S.C. 11371 – 11378).

In program year (PY) 2022, Washington County will receive \$161,798 in Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) funds. In coordination with the activities of the County's Continuum of Care (CoC) — The Housing and Supportive Services Network (HSSN), the Office of Community Development administers the ESG program. After consulting with the HSSN, it was decided that Washington County will use PY 2022 ESG funds to support homeless prevention activities, with 7.5 percent of the total PY 2022 ESG allocation to be used for administration of the program.

# A. Program Standards

Subgrantees are required to comply with the following minimum program standards as outlined in 24 CFR Part 576.

## 1. Evaluating Eligibility for Assistance/Coordinated Entry

The Washington County ESG Program participates in and complies with the Housing and Supportive Services Network (HSSN) coordinated entry process, commonly known as Community Connect. Community Connect utilizes standard assessment tools and protocols approved by the HSSN. Specific protocols have been established to address the specific health and safety concerns for youth, those who are in the midst of a mental health crisis, and individuals and families who are fleeing, or attempting to flee domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, or stalking, but who are seeking shelter or services from non-victim specific providers.

The eligibility process includes an initial phone or in person screening to determine whether the applicant meets one of the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development's (HUD) categorical definitions of homeless or at risk of homelessness. If the applicant does meet the definition, then a more comprehensive assessment is completed in person either by Community Connect staff or an approved outreach staff to verify applicants' homeless status and determine which ESG service components they qualify for and how it can address their housing need. Eligibility determinations must be documented in client files and preferably through third-party documentation. Intake worker observation or participant self-certification can be used when due diligence by staff and client is documented in the file indicating third-party verification is unavailable.

Re-evaluations of eligibility for continued receipt of homelessness prevention and rapid rehousing assistance are required—every three (3) months for prevention and annually (at 12 months) for rapid re-housing. Minimally, each re-evaluation of eligibility must verify that the client household does not have an annual income that exceeds thirty (30) percent of HUD's determined median family income for the service area **and** the household continues to lack sufficient resources and support networks needed to retain housing without ESG assistance. If a program participant informs the subgrantee of a change in income between re-certification periods, the subgrantee may re-evaluate the client's eligibility and the amount and types of assistance the client needs. However, there is no HUD or OCD requirement that the client must notify the subgrantee of changes to income prior to the required re-evaluation period, as specified above.

## 2. Assessment and Prioritization

Subgrantees are required to have a written standard assessment process and tool(s) that are applied to all eligible recipients of shelter essential services. Prioritization for services must align with service area homeless and/or community needs assessment plans. When developed, subgrantees are required to comply with their services area(s) Continuum of Care assessment and prioritization requirements (576.400(d)), including verifying and documenting eligibility.

The CoC shall organize training opportunities for new hires and at least once annually to organizations and/or staff persons at organizations that serve as access points or administer assessments as part of the Community Connect coordinated entry system. The purpose of the training is to provide all staff administering assessments with access to materials that clearly describe the methods by which assessments are to be conducted with fidelity to the CoCs coordinated entry written policies and procedures.

New hire training and orientation for Assessment Specialists performing Community Connect Screening shall include the following:

- Overview of the housing programs and resources aligned with Community Connect.
- Training in how to perform an assessment using client-centered approach.
- Confidentiality/privacy training that includes safety for persons fleeing domestic violence and how to determine program eligibility for appropriate referrals for persons with disabilities.
- Training on nondiscrimination and how to perform an assessment using a client centered approach that is culturally and linguistically sensitive.
- Safety planning and training.
- ServicePoint HMIS training.
- Enroll and complete within 6 months of hire the Trauma Informed Care course, as this training provides how to conduct a trauma-informed assessment.
- Enroll and complete the Rent Well course within 6 months of hire, as this training provides the Assessment Specialist with information that is beneficial to serving people who are at risk of homelessness or have housing barriers.

Annual training for Assessment Specialists performing Community Connect Screening shall include the following:

- Overview of the most recent CoC Housing Inventory Chart (HIC) submitted to HUD, with emphasis on new/future housing resources.
- Review of the assessment and referral process to ensure fidelity to the Community Connect policies and procedures.
- Confidentiality/privacy training that includes safety for persons fleeing domestic violence and hot to determine program eligibility for appropriate referrals for persons with disabilities.
- Mental Health First Aid training.
- Safety planning and training.

Shelter essential services include case management; childcare; education services; employment assistance and job training; outpatient health services; legal services; life skills training; mental health services; substance abuse treatment services; transportation; and services for special populations. Provision of services should be determined based on client need and in alignment with subgrantee's targeted populations.

Provision of essential services and shelter must be available to shelter residents for at least the time period during which the ESG funds are provided. Services do not need to be limited to a site as long as the site serves the same categories and types of homeless originally provided with essential services or serves homeless persons in the same service area where the subgrantee originally provided the services.

## 3. <u>Integration/Coordination with Mainstream Services</u>

Subgrantees are required to be active members of the CoC and contribute to the identification, development and coordination of resources that will promote and increase the efficiency and effectiveness of the community's homeless system. Subgrantees must coordinate and integrate, to the extent possible, their ESG-funded assistance with other programs serving homeless and at-risk of homelessness people within the service area, including referral process (refer to 24 CFR 576.400).

#### 4. Street Outreach

Subgrantees are required to target unsheltered homeless individuals and/or families whose primary nighttime residence is a public or private place not meant for human habitation. It is recommended that preference be given to those special populations who are most vulnerable to being harmed by living in unsafe and unprotected places, i.e. victims of domestic and other forms of violence, youth, families with children, disabled, elderly, etc.

Engagement activities must include an initial assessment of needs and eligibility in order to prioritize the type and source of assistance required with safety and urgent health needs being the highest priority. Emergency health services, including mental health, can be funded with

ESG only to the documented extent that other non-ESG funded appropriate health services are inaccessible or unavailable within the service area. Based on need and assessment, qualifying individuals and/or families will be offered essential services beyond emergency health and other crisis intervention assistance that include case management, transportation, and housing stabilization. Whenever feasible, rapid re-housing will be a priority over the provision or referral to emergency shelter or transitional housing.

Seven agencies in Washington County currently provide street outreach services to the homeless population including: Bridges to Change "Rise Outreach Team", Coalition on Rural Housing Security (serving Cornelius/Forest Grove/West-County areas), HomePlate Youth Services, Just Compassion of East Washington County, New Narrative (former Luke-Dorf, Inc.), Project Homeless Connect, and The Salvation Army which perform this work under subcontract through the Community Action Organization. They are required to target unsheltered homeless individuals and/or families whose primary nighttime residence is a public or private place not meant for human habitation. It is recommended that preference be given to those special populations who are most vulnerable to being harmed by living in unsafe and unprotected places, i.e. victims of domestic and other forms of violence, youth, families with children, disabled, elderly, etc.

Street outreach providers may have multiple contacts with an individual or family prior to engagement in services. Engagement is defined as those activities intended to locate, identify and build relationships with unsheltered homeless people for the purpose of providing immediate support, intervention and connections with the homeless services and/or mainstream social services and housing programs. An individual or family is considered to have achieved "engagement" when an interactive client relationship results in a deliberate client assessment or beginning of a case plan and, therefore, requires an initial assessment of needs and eligibility in order to prioritize the type and source of assistance required. Safety and urgent health needs should be the highest priority. Based on need and assessment, qualifying individuals and/or families will be offered essential services that include case management, transportation, and housing stabilization. Whenever feasible, rapid re-housing will be a priority over the provision or referral to emergency shelter or transitional housing.

## 5. Emergency Shelter Operations

The Washington County Shelter Network is made up of seven shelters; three in a system coordinated by Community Action and four others that operate in concert with the system but with procedures that are slightly different due to the special needs populations they serve. The three shelters coordinated by Community Action include the Community Action Shelter located in downtown Hillsboro, Family Promise of Washington County located in downtown Hillsboro, and the Good Neighbor Center located in Tigard. The four additional shelters that operate in concert with the system include Boys and Girls Aid Safe Place for Youth, Domestic Violence Resource Center (Monica's House), Family Promise of Beaverton, and Family Promise of Tualatin Valley. The Shelter Network works collaboratively to find other housing options, or if none,

shelter opportunities, within the network of shelters to prevent households from living on the street.

#### **Procedure for the Shelters Coordinated by Community Action:**

Admission: To be admitted onto the Shelter Waitlist, the household must be a household with children and qualify as "homeless" based on HUD's definitions under the HEARTH Act. Documentation of homelessness occurs either at the Community Connect Assessment, or at the point of entry into the shelter. The Network will refer the household at the top of the list to rehousing opportunities (if applicable) or the next available shelter with open beds. The list for shelter is administered on a first come, first served basis with priority given to literally homeless families and families with an immediate safety need. Each shelter must adhere to the standardized method for documenting homeless status approved by the HSSN in order to be eligible for ESG assistance.

Individual Shelter admission criteria must follow Fair Housing law and cannot force involuntary family separation by denying family admission based on the age of a child less than 18 years. All individuals, including transgender people, will receive equal access to program, benefits, services and accommodations without being subjected to intrusive questioning or being asked to provide documentation, in accordance with the HUD final rule entitled "Equal Access in Accordance with an Individual's Gender Identity in Community Planning and Development Programs."

**Diversion from Shelter:** Based on the results of the standardized assessment, individuals and families should be diverted when appropriate to the most stable housing available including supportive or subsidized permanent housing using the Housing First or Rapid Re-housing service models.

Essential Services and Referral: Emergency shelter participants must have access to essential services either through direct service delivery by the subgrantee and/or provision of information and referral to other service providers. Essential services include case management; childcare; education services, employment assistance and job training; outpatient health services; legal services; life skills training; mental health services; substance abuse treatment services; transportation; services for special populations and mainstream income and health benefits where appropriate.

Length of Stay and Discharge: Shelters will discharge families when they have reached the end of the stay (as dictated by Shelter policy). The Shelters will coordinate with the Shelter Network Coordinator to determine whether there are other options for housing available before the household is moved to the next shelter (to prevent discharging onto the street). To the maximum extent possible given resources in this jurisdiction, shelters will work to prevent release of households into homelessness. Limitations on individual and family shelter stays must be identified in writing in the subgrantees' policies and procedures governing shelter operations and provided to all shelter residents at intake. The subgrantee must also have

written denial, termination and grievance policies and procedures, in accordance with the requirements identified in this manual.

Safety and Accommodations for Special Populations: Any shelter facility that receives ESG assistance operations is required to meet all federal, state and local government safety, sanitation and accessibility standards including compliance with the safety, sanitation and privacy requirements contained in 24 CFR 576.403. Subgrantees are required to develop and implement written procedures and communication tools/materials that ensure persons of any particular race, color, ethnicity, religion, sex, age, national origin, familial status, or disability who may qualify for shelter and essential services are aware of and have access to such facilities and assistance. Reasonable accommodations for persons with disabilities must be available to ensure these participants have an equal opportunity to utilize the shelter and receive essential services. Greater levels of accessibility may be required for some shelters in compliance with The Americans with Disabilities Act.

Subgrantees are also required to have written procedures in place that ensure access to shelter facilities, assistance and services for limited English proficiency (LEP) persons. It is highly recommended that subgrantees develop and implement an agency Language Access Plan following guidelines provided in the Fair Housing Guide for Shelter and Transitional Housing Providers which can be accessed on the Fair Housing Council of Oregon website or follow HUD's guidelines.

Domestic violence victims and other persons in need of victim services must have access to a safe setting and have their identity protected. Subgrantees are required to implement procedures to ensure confidentiality of records pertaining to any individual who is provided family violence prevention, treatment or other services. Subgrantees must also certify that the address of a family/individual violence shelter will not be made public without permission of the shelter agency.

Subgrantee emergency shelter policies and procedures must:

- Prohibit disclosing personally identifying victim information to any third party without consent of the victim;
- Ensure victim consent is reasonably time-limited, written and specific as to whom information will be shared;
- Identify and utilize an alternative HMIS to collect program data that will prevent the disclosure of personally identifying victim information; **and**
- Include confidentiality policies and procedures that require staff to refrain from discussing client information in public and ensure client records are secure and only accessible to authorized staff.

#### Procedure for Boys and Girls Aid Safe Place for Youth:

**Admission:** Youth self-refer or are referred by outside source (Community Connect, police, schools, HomePlate, counseling services). The shelter serves youth ages 12 – 20. Clients must

be sober (can work with clients seeking help with sobriety, keep themselves safe in the community during daily unsupervised community time and be nonaggressive. Agency does manage a waitlist and there are criteria (risk factors) for pulling off the list (not by first come first serve). Youth will not be placed on the list unless they have talked directly to staff, either by phone or in person.

All individuals, including transgender youth, will receive equal access to program benefits, services and accommodations without being subjected to intrusive questioning or being asked to provide documentation, in accordance with the HUD final rule entitled "Equal Access in Accordance with an Individual's Gender Identity in Community Planning and Development Programs."

**Diversion:** If the youth has just run away, Agency will try to divert from shelter by trying to get the youth back with family or a family member before placing into the shelter.

**Referral:** While in care, Agency places a priority on a return to home or another family member if possible. Getting the youth to a stable resource is priority. Refer to Boys & Girls Aid's Transitional Living Program (TLP) or other housing programs if available (Portland youth housing programs or Job Corps).

*Discharge:* Discharge occurs after up to 30 days of stay at shelter (extensions possible). Discharge is ideally dictated by ensuring a plan is in place. Discharge into homelessness ONLY occurs when youth discharge themselves. Discharge into homelessness may occur for adults when they have exhausted their eligibility for shelter and no other housing resource/shelter is available. All efforts are made to prevent this type of discharge. If youth is making progress and space is available, youth may enter Extended Support Services at Safe Place and receive up to 90 additional days of shelter. The subgrantee must also have written denial, termination and grievance policies and procedures, in accordance with the requirements identified in this manual.

#### Procedure for Domestic Violence Resource Center (Monica's House):

**Admission:** Clients will typically call in (drop-ins are not welcomed due to the confidential nature of the shelter). Stay at the shelter (Monica's House) is intended to be only for those in imminent danger. Referrals are taken for all ages and clients are accepted regardless of gender. Single adults with their children are accepted, but not dual parents. Client must be sober and exhibit appropriate behavior for communal living; a drug test is required and used as a method to assess needs of the individual, not to deny services. No wait list, clients are accepted into the shelter on a first come, first serve, based upon availability and that the victim is in "imminent danger".

All individuals, included transgender individuals, will receive equal access to program, benefits, services and accommodations without being subjected to intrusive questioning or being asked to provide documentation, in accordance with the HUD final rule entitled "Equal

Access in Accordance with an Individual's Gender Identity in Community Planning and Development Programs."

**Diversion:** DVRC evaluates the safety of a household to determine first whether there are options for diversion away from shelter prior to placing the household in shelter. If under imminent danger, then they are accepted. DVRC coordinates other services as needed to ensure that clients do not have to go into shelter if there are other options that do not compromise safety. Most are not "homeless", or are only temporarily without housing, or have other housing options. Those who are literally "homeless" are referred to Community Action.

**Referral:** Referrals come from hospitals, other agencies, and even other jurisdictions across the country. The common thread of clients served by DVRC is not socioeconomic; DVRC primarily serves low-income clients, but that is not a criterion for services. 120 adult clients and 150 children (270 total) stay at Monica's House annually. Some are referred to Survivor House (like Oxford House) or Oxford Recovery Living. Some are referred to Community Connect to access other homeless assistance programs or will access the DV emergency grant to obtain financial assistance to secure housing (1st and last month's rent, fees, etc.).

Discharge: DVRC will discharge clients when they are no longer in imminent danger and have identified a permanent housing option, typically 4 weeks, though there is no specified time limit. DVRC's Case Manager coordinates with the clients weekly to discuss options for available housing before the household is moved to another shelter or to another housing option (to prevent discharging onto the street). To the maximum extent possible given resources in this jurisdiction, DVRC works to prevent release of households into homelessness, unless the client poses a threat to other clients staying at the shelter. Examples of unacceptable behavior include bringing alcohol or drugs into the shelter, bringing a perpetrator to the shelter, or bringing weapons on site. Additionally, aggressive or inappropriate behavior that is not conducive to communal living is also grounds for immediate dismissal from the shelter (clients with children are given more time to identify another housing option to prevent discharging to the street). The subgrantee must also have written denial, termination and grievance policies and procedures, in accordance with the requirements identified in this manual.

**Safety and Accommodations for Special Populations:** Any shelter facility that receives ESG assistance operations is required to meet all federal, state and local government safety, sanitation and accessibility standards including compliance with the safety, sanitation and privacy requirements contained in 24 CFR 576.403.

Subgrantees are required to develop and implement written procedures and communication tools/materials that ensure persons of any particular race, color, ethnicity, religion, sex, age, national origin, familial status, or disability who may qualify for shelter and essential services are aware of and have access to such facilities and assistance. Reasonable accommodations for persons with disabilities must be available in order to ensure disabled participants have an equal opportunity to utilize the shelter and receive essential services. Greater levels of

accessibility may be required for some shelters in compliance with The Americans with Disabilities Act.

Subgrantees are also required to have written procedures in place that ensure access to shelter facilities, assistance and services for limited English proficiency (LEP) persons. It is highly recommended that subgrantees develop and implement an agency Language Access Plan following guidelines provided in the Fair Housing Guide for Shelter and Transitional Housing Providers which can be accessed on the Fair Housing Council of Oregon website or follow HUD's guidelines.

Domestic violence victims and other persons in need of victim services must have access to a safe setting and have their identity protected. Subgrantees are required to implement procedures to ensure confidentiality of records pertaining to any individual who is provided family violence prevention, treatment or other services. Subgrantees must also certify that the address of a family/individual violence shelter will not be made public without permission of the shelter agency.

Subgrantee emergency shelter policies and procedures must:

- Prohibit disclosing personally identifying victim information to any third party without consent of the victim;
- Ensure victim consent is reasonably time-limited, written and specific as to whom information will be shared;
- Identify and utilize an alternative HMIS to collect program data that will prevent the disclosure of personally identifying victim information; **and**
- Include confidentiality policies and procedures that require staff to refrain from discussing client information in public and ensure client records are secure and only accessible to authorized staff.

#### **Procedure for Family Promise Tualatin Valley:**

Admission: Families and adult only households can self-refer or are referred by an outside source (TTSD, Community Action, DHS, Tigard/Tualatin Police Department). The head of household will complete an over the phone intake prior to entering shelter. While in shelter, guests are asked to commit to remain drug/alcohol free. Additionally, a criminal background check is completed to ensure safety of all while in shelter- crimes against children, open violent person to person crimes, and those homeless as a direct result of fleeing an active DV circumstance are referred out to other appropriate services. While in shelter, guests must engage in case management and weekly goals. There is a hotel shelter agreement that guests are asked to agree to- this includes standards of care for the hotel room and treatment of staff/other hotel guests.

Shelter program does manage a waitlist and there are criteria (risk factors) for pulling off the list (not by first come first serve). To join the waitlist, guests will complete an over the phone

screening. No requirement for guests to call and check-in weekly- staff call regularly to update 'current living status.'

All individuals, included transgender individuals, will receive equal access to program, benefits, services and accommodations without being subjected to intrusive questioning or being asked to provide documentation, in accordance with the HUD final rule entitled "Equal Access in Accordance with an Individual's Gender Identity in Community Planning and Development Programs."

Diversion from Shelter: FPTV coordinates other services as needed to ensure that households do not have to go into shelter if there are other options. Staff will complete the over the phone screening with the head of household to determine whether diversion funds can be utilized to divert the household from shelter. If diversion funds are applicable, FPTV can provide alleviation with some outstanding rent and utility debt. Additionally, staff provide light housing navigation, landlord mediation resources, and advocacy as needed. Those who are literally "homeless" are provided a tent, sleeping bag, waterproof clothing, and food if needed, as well as referred to other agencies that may have more immediate openings if the shelter program is full or if the household does agree with the program expectations.

**Essential Services and Referral:** While in shelter, guests have access to essential services either through direct service delivery by FPTV staff including: case management; and by referral and information to other service providers with assistance from FPTV staff for the following: child care; education services, employment assistance and job training; outpatient health services; legal services; life skills training; mental health services; substance abuse treatment services; transportation; services for special populations and mainstream income and health benefits where appropriate.

Length of Stay and Discharge: FPTV discharges guests when they have reached the end of the stay (as dictated by FPTV shelter policy). FPTV team determines whether there are other options for housing available before the household is moved to the next shelter (to prevent discharging onto the street). To the maximum extent possible given resources in this jurisdiction, FPTV will work to prevent release of households into homelessness. Limitations on individual and family shelter stays are identified in writing in the FPTV policies and procedures governing shelter operations and provided to all shelter residents at intake. FPTV has written denial, termination and grievance policies and procedures, in accordance with the requirements identified in this manual.

**Safety and Accommodations for Special Populations:** Any shelter facility that receives ESG assistance operations is required to meet all federal, state and local government safety, sanitation and accessibility standards including compliance with the safety, sanitation and privacy requirements contained in 24 CFR 576.403.

Subgrantees are required to develop and implement written procedures and communication tools/materials that ensure persons of any particular race, color, ethnicity, religion, sex, age,

national origin, familial status, or disability who may qualify for shelter and essential services are aware of and have access to such facilities and assistance. Reasonable accommodations for persons with disabilities must be available in order to ensure disabled participants have an equal opportunity to utilize the shelter and receive essential services. Greater levels of accessibility may be required for some shelters in compliance with The Americans with Disabilities Act.

Subgrantees are also required to have written procedures in place that ensure access to shelter facilities, assistance and services for limited English proficiency (LEP) persons. It is highly recommended that subgrantees develop and implement an agency Language Access Plan following guidelines provided in the Fair Housing Guide for Shelter and Transitional Housing Providers which can be accessed on the Fair Housing Council of Oregon website or follow HUD's guidelines.

Domestic violence victims and other persons in need of victim services must have access to a safe setting and have their identity protected. Subgrantees are required to implement procedures to ensure confidentiality of records pertaining to any individual who is provided family violence prevention, treatment or other services. Subgrantees must also certify that the address of a family/individual violence shelter will not be made public without permission of the shelter agency.

Subgrantee emergency shelter policies and procedures must:

- Prohibit disclosing personally identifying victim information to any third party without consent of the victim;
- Ensure victim consent is reasonably time-limited, written and specific as to whom information will be shared;
- Identify and utilize an alternative HMIS to collect program data that will prevent the disclosure of personally identifying victim information; and
- Include confidentiality policies and procedures that require staff to refrain from discussing client information in public and ensure client records are secure and only accessible to authorized staff.

#### **Procedure for Family Promise of Beaverton**

Admission: Families and adult only households can self-refer or are referred by an outside source (BSD, Community Action, 211, DHS). The head of household will complete an over the phone intake prior to entering shelter. While in shelter, guests are asked to commit to remain drug/alcohol free. Additionally, a criminal background check is completed to ensure safety of all while in shelter- crimes against children, recent violent person-to-person crimes, and those experiencing homelessness as a direct result of fleeing an active DV circumstance are referred out to other appropriate services. While in shelter, guests must engage in case management and weekly goals. There is a hotel shelter agreement that guests are asked to agree to-this includes standards of care for the hotel room and treatment of staff/other hotel guests.

Shelter program does manage a waitlist and there are criteria (risk factors) for pulling off the list (not by first come first serve). To join the waitlist, guests will complete an over the phone screening. No requirement for prospective guests to call and check-in weekly.

All individuals, regardless of race, national origin, religion, disability, sex, gender identity, and sexual orientation will receive equal access to program, benefits, services and accommodations without being subjected to intrusive questioning or being asked to provide documentation.

**Diversion from Shelter:** FPB coordinates other services as needed to ensure that households do not have to go into shelter if there are other options. Staff will complete the over the phone screening with the head of household to determine whether diversion funds can be utilized to divert the household from shelter. If diversion funds are available and applicable, FPB can provide alleviation with some outstanding rent and utility debt. Additionally, staff provide light housing navigation, landlord mediation resources, and advocacy as needed. Those who are literally "homeless" are able to be provided a tent, sleeping bag, coats, and food if needed, as well as referred to other agencies that may have more immediate openings if the shelter program is full or if the household does not agree with the program expectations.

**Essential Services and Referral:** While in shelter, guests have access to essential services either through direct service delivery by FPB staff including: case management; and by referral and information to other service providers with assistance from FPB staff for the following: child care; education services, employment assistance and job training; outpatient health services; legal services; life skills training; mental health services; substance abuse treatment services; transportation; services for special populations and mainstream income and health benefits where appropriate.

Length of Stay and Discharge: FPB discharges guests when they have reached the end of the stay (as dictated by FPB shelter policy). FPB team determines whether there are other options for housing available before the household is moved to the next shelter (to prevent discharging onto the street). To the maximum extent possible given resources in this jurisdiction, FPB will work to prevent release of households into homelessness. Limitations on individual and family shelter stays are identified in writing in the FPB policies and procedures governing shelter operations and provided to all shelter residents at intake. FPB has written denial, termination and grievance policies and procedures, in accordance with the requirements identified in this manual

**Safety and Accommodations for Special Populations:** Any shelter facility that receives ESG assistance operations is required to meet all federal, state and local government safety, sanitation and accessibility standards including compliance with the safety, sanitation and privacy requirements contained in 24 CFR 576.403.

Subgrantees are required to develop and implement written procedures and communication tools/materials that ensure persons of any particular race, color, ethnicity, religion, sex, age, national origin, familial status, or disability who may qualify for shelter and essential services

are aware of and have access to such facilities and assistance. Reasonable accommodations for persons with disabilities must be available in order to ensure disabled participants have an equal opportunity to utilize the shelter and receive essential services. Greater levels of accessibility may be required for some shelters in compliance with The Americans with Disabilities Act.

Subgrantees are also required to have written procedures in place that ensure access to shelter facilities, assistance and services for limited English proficiency (LEP) persons. It is highly recommended that subgrantees develop and implement an agency Language Access Plan following guidelines provided in the Fair Housing Guide for Shelter and Transitional Housing Providers which can be accessed on the Fair Housing Council of Oregon website or follow HUD's guidelines.

Domestic violence victims and other persons in need of victim services must have access to a safe setting and have their identity protected. Subgrantees are required to implement procedures to ensure confidentiality of records pertaining to any individual who is provided family violence prevention, treatment or other services. Subgrantees must also certify that the address of a family/individual violence shelter will not be made public without permission of the shelter agency.

Subgrantee emergency shelter policies and procedures must:

- Prohibit disclosing personally identifying victim information to any third party without consent of the victim;
- Ensure victim consent is reasonably time-limited, written and specific as to whom information will be shared;
- Identify and utilize an alternative HMIS to collect program data that will prevent the disclosure of personally identifying victim information; and
- Include confidentiality policies and procedures that require staff to refrain from discussing client information in public and ensure client records are secure and only accessible to authorized staff.

## 6. Homeless Prevention Assistance

An agency awarded ESG assistance under homelessness prevention will be required to utilize OCD-approved documentation standards for income, HUD standards for at risk of homelessness, risk factors (if applicable), and assessment tools. Prioritization for homeless prevention assistance must comply with Continuum of Care standards. Minimally, prioritization should align with vulnerable homeless and at-risk of homelessness populations identified in subgrantee's service area homeless plan(s) and/or community assessment(s).

ESG regulations require that subrecipients use the Part 5 definition of income for all activities under the ESG program, defined at 24 CFR 5.609. OCD staff will conduct training to provide agencies technical assistance on how to count income and calculate rent assistance payments under this definition. Households assisted with prevention assistance will be

required to pay 30% of their income towards rent and utilities. This calculation shall be included in the income documentation so that both household income and household's share of rent will be clearly documented. ESG Program Participants will be eligible to receive up to 24 months of assistance for prevention, but not to exceed a maximum of 24 months of assistance per 24 CFR 576.105(a)(3) and 576.106(a)(2). There will be no adjustment of the portion of rent paid by tenant over the assistance period, which will remain at 30% of adjusted gross income as determined under the Part 5 definition of income. The subrecipient must re-evaluate the program participant's eligibility and amount of assistance needs every 3 months for prevention assistance. A participant may come back to the program at any point within the program year to receive homeless prevention and rapid rehousing rent and financial assistance, but the total amount of assistance received must be within the above limits.

Housing Relocation and Stabilization Services (HRSS) may include housing search and placement, housing stability case management, and mediation. Credit repair and legal services are allowed and may be included but would only be eligible if provided by a third party that had gone through OCD-approved procurement process. The minimum amount of HRSS shall be a once per month in-person meeting with the client, though the goal would be for more. The duration of HRSS will be tied at a minimum to the length of rent assistance provided but can continue for a longer period depending on the needs of the household. A participant may come back to the program at any point to receive HRSS, but the total amount of assistance received must be within the above limits. Other general program requirements for rent-assistance activities under the ESG program include the following provisions:

- The unit must be suitable for household size. The unit rents must not exceed Section 8 Fair Market Rents. The unit must have a rent that is documented by staff as being reasonable as compared to other units of similar size and with similar amenities.
- The unit and shelter must conform with Lead Based Paint remediation and disclosure.
- The unit must be Habitable (as documented by the Habitability Checklist, completed by the ESG Subrecipient). The shelter must be habitable to receive ESG assistance (documented by OCD staff).

## 7. Rapid Re-Housing Assistance

An agency awarded ESG assistance under rapid re-housing will be required to utilize HUD standards for homelessness, risk factors (if applicable), and assessment tools. Prioritization for rapid re-housing must comply with Continuum of Care standards and be supported by subgrantee service area homeless plans and/or community assessment data. Local prioritization should also align with HUD's homeless strategic plan goals for ending chronic homelessness, homelessness among Veterans, and families with children and youth homelessness.

ESG Program Participants will be eligible to receive up to 24 months of assistance for rapid rehousing, but not to exceed a maximum of 24 months of assistance per 24 CFR 576.105(a)(3) and 576.106(a)(2). There will be no adjustment of the portion of rent paid by a tenant over the assistance period, which will remain at 30% of adjusted gross income as determined under the

Part 5 definition of income. The subrecipient must re-evaluate the program participant's eligibility and amount of assistance needs annually for re-housing assistance. While, there is no HUD or OCD requirement that the client notify the subgrantee of changes to income prior to the annual re-evaluation, if a program participant informs the subgrantee of a change in income the subgrantee must re-evaluate the client's eligibility and the amount and types of assistance the client needs and enter the change into the CoC's HMIS. A participant may come back to the program at any point within the program year to receive rapid re-housing rent and financial assistance, but the total amount of assistance received must be within the above limits.

Housing Relocation and Stabilization Services (HRSS) will include housing search and placement, housing stability case management, and mediation. Credit repair and legal services are allowed and may be included but would only be eligible if provided by a third party that had gone through OCD-approved procurement process.

The minimum amount of HRSS shall be a once per month in-person meeting with the client, though the goal would be for more. The duration of HRSS will be tied at a minimum to the length of rent assistance provided but can continue for longer period depending on the needs of the household. A participant may come back to the program at any point to receive HRSS but the total amount of assistance received must be within the above limits. Other general program requirements for rent-assistance activities under the ESG program include the following provisions:

- The unit must be suitable for household size.
- The unit rents must not exceed Section 8 Fair Market Rents.
- The unit must have a rent that is documented by staff as being reasonable as compared to other units of similar size and with similar amenities.
- The unit and shelter must conform with Lead Based Paint remediation and disclosure.
- The unit must be Habitable (as documented by the Habitability Checklist, completed by ESG Subrecipient).

#### B. HMIS Data Collection

All data on persons served and all activities funded with ESG must be entered into HMIS in accordance with current data standards. The purpose of the HMIS is to record and store client-level information about the numbers, characteristics, and needs of homeless and at risk homelessness persons who receive program assistance.

HMIS (Homeless Management Information System) is a single platform database providing an unduplicated count of homeless people in Washington County. To date there are 133 service providers entering data into HMIS representing 23 service agencies. The programs include Emergency Shelters, Transitional Housing Programs, Permanent Supportive Housing Programs, Services only programs, Homelessness Prevention and Rapid Rehousing (HPRP) and other local funding programs. That data is used to inform both local and statewide public policy about the extent and nature of homelessness, captures client level data and assists agencies with tracking outcome measures for each homeless client entered into the system, allows agencies to pull

aggregate data to assist with writing grants and applying for needed funds, plan for the reduction/ending of homelessness with uniform, longitudinal data by which to make effective programming decisions, to educate community members about homeless families and youth in Washington County.

All ESG recipients must ensure that data on all persons served and all activities assisted under ESG are entered into the applicable community-wide HMIS in the area in which those persons and activities are located, or a comparable database, in accordance with HUD's standards on participation, data collection, and reporting under a local HMIS.

If the subrecipient is a victim service provider or a legal services provider, it may use a comparable database that collects client-level data over time (i.e., longitudinal data) and generates unduplicated aggregate reports based on the data. Information entered into a comparable database must not be entered directly into or provided to HMIS. All ESG-funded agencies must either currently be an HMIS user or will be required in their contract for ESG funding to obtain HMIS licensing as a condition of funding. This will be a requirement of any ESG funded contract. Washington County HMIS policies and procedures are in compliance with generally accepted standards adopted by regional partner agencies that form the Northwest Social Services Consortium (coordinated by the City of Portland). Washington County's victim service provider will use an accepted HMIS-like system approved by the County's HMIS Administrator. (Note: this is already in place in Washington County).

### C. Continuum of Care Coordination

Washington County Office of Community Development (OCD) consulted with members of the Housing and Supportive Services Network (HSSN), the Continuum of Care (CoC) body for the area to discuss the activities to be funded under ESG. The HSSN Strategic Planning Workgroup members and CoC Board Members were asked to attend meetings held on February 7, February 11, and March 2, 2022 to assist in the consultation process. Participants of this meeting included service providers in the area representing all segments of the CoC; including domestic violence providers, permanent supportive housing providers, emergency shelter providers, and emergency service providers.

The feedback from these consultations was to create a competitive process for ESG funds and to allocate the funds to support homeless prevention in PY 2022 and PY 2023. Staff held final consultations with the CoC Board and the entire HSSN on October 14 and November 2, 2022 and received approval of the allocation of ESG funds for PY 2022 and PY 2023.

Washington County's Continuum of Care (Housing and Supportive Services Network) provides the main coordination function to ensure knowledge of the services available in the Continuum from shelter providers, essential services providers, homelessness prevention and rapid re-housing providers, other homeless assistance providers, and mainstream, employment service and housing providers. The Coordination Policy is carried out by the following:

#### HSSN:

- Regular attendance at HSSN monthly meetings.
- Homeless subcommittee monthly meetings
- Annual updates from ESG Recipient to HSSN on status of ESG activities including consultation opportunities.
- Ensuring the mainstream and employment service providers attend HSSN meetings regularly.
- Encourage homeless consumer input in developing programs and the homeless response system.

#### Other:

- Coordination of the Shelter Network.
- Requirement of ESG-funded agencies to coordinate and integrate to the maximum extent practicable with mainstream and employment service providers.

## D. Discharge Planning

The McKinney Vento Act requires that State and local governments have policies and protocols in place to ensure that persons being discharged from publicly funded institutions or systems of care are not discharged immediately into homelessness. To comply with the requirement at 24 CFR 91.220(i)(1)(iv)(A), Washington County Continuum of Care (CoC) has developed planning policies and protocols for assisting low-income persons being discharged from publicly funded institutions or systems of care.

Washington County certifies yearly that there are policies regarding discharge planning to minimize homelessness following discharge from publicly funded institutions. Through the County's application under the Continuum of Care, protocols are outlined that deal with youth exiting foster care, persons leaving the health care system, persons leaving the Oregon State Hospital and inmates being released from correctional facilities. In summary, Oregon's Department of Human Services' Child Welfare Division prepares individual discharge plans for youth leaving the foster care system. The transition plan is carried out through three different Independent Living Programs. The Oregon State Hospital defines the discharge process for clients leaving the hospital through a comprehensive treatment care plan. Discharge assessment and planning for discharge begins upon admission and continues through hospitalization. Washington County's Mental Health and the Oregon State Hospital have entered into an agreement concerning policies and procedures to be followed by the local program and the hospital when a patient is admitted and discharged. The Oregon Department of Corrections prepares a discharge plan for inmates as they near release from incarceration. The Department of Corrections forwards to Washington County's Community Corrections a copy of the individualized Transition Plan. Prison release counselors, Corrections Center residential counselors and probation/parole officers take an active role in developing transitional release plans that may include provisions for, but are not limited to, housing, employment, continuing

education, supportive services, conditions and level of supervision. Local hospitals perform discharge in accordance with Standards of Practice governing health care operations. Both non-profit hospitals have internal social service departments that manage the discharge of patients through job descriptions and electronic discharge forms completed by hospital case managers. Hospitals work in partnership with community social service providers to refer homeless to appropriate programs. The following describes Washington County CoC's efforts to coordinate with and/or assist in State or local discharge planning efforts to ensure that discharged persons are not released directly to the streets, emergency homeless shelters, or other McKinney-Vento homeless assistance programs.

#### 1. Discharge Planning: Foster Care

The discharge plan was not developed by the State or the CoC. Providence St. Vincent Medical Center and Tuality Healthcare hospitals are local, independent health care providers, and discharge in accordance with Standards of Practice governing health care operations. Providence St. Vincent Medical Center and Tuality Healthcare participate in CoC planning and hospital administration is represented on the Homeless Plan Advisory Committee, a high-level leadership committee. Both hospitals have internal Social Service departments that manage the discharge of patients through job descriptions and electronic discharge forms completed by hospital case managers.

The CoC reviews the hospital discharge process annually. Hospital case managers work in partnership with CoC outreach workers and community social service agencies to refer homeless to appropriate community-based service programs and address special needs of the homeless beyond healthcare. Hospitals partner with Central City Concern to discharge homeless needing acute medical care into the Recuperative Care Program or provided motel accommodations for homeless with less severe health care issues.

The CoC and hospital case managers work collaboratively to support the needs of homeless people, as many homeless experiencing a major health crisis will decide to engage in services to end their homelessness.

The Homeless Plan Advisory Committee is a high-level leadership committee including hospital administration, elected officials, directors of housing and service programs, formerly homeless, and other representatives. These stakeholders support research to prepare a Homeless Cost Study that will provide the CoC and community leaders with data on the cost of homelessness on health care and other institutions. The report will demonstrate costs of chronic homelessness in the community, and support reallocation and creation of funding to provide housing programs demonstrating outcomes in ending chronic homelessness and reducing occurrences of homelessness.

A holistic assessment is performed by the hospital to determine the individual's needs for ongoing health care, services and housing prior to discharge from the health care system.

Where possible, the hospital case worker will contact family and friends of the homeless client to support reunification that leads to housing outcomes.

Homeless individuals with acute health care conditions are referred to the Recuperative Care Program, a locally funded program. Homeless with less severe health care are aided through motel vouchers, and assistance in connecting with community service providers and mainstream resources. This may include locally funded resident recovery and transitional housing programs, group homes, and low-income affordable housing.

## 2. <u>Discharge Planning: Heath Care</u>

The State mandated discharge policy for the Oregon State Hospital is managed by the Oregon Health Authority (OHA), Addiction and Mental Health Division, as outlined in OAR 309-091, Division 91 State Hospital Admission and Discharge. The Washington County Mental Health Division is an active participant in the CoC planning process, and provides revised statute updates on Discharge Planning, in addition to the State's work to develop coordinated care organizations (CCO) that are responsible for delivering integrated physical health, mental health and addictions care to people served by the Oregon Health Plan, and to ensure that the new model of care includes a clear understanding of the essential role peer-delivered services play in behavioral health.

Mental Health Services are delivered through a network of non-profit mental health providers that are actively involved in the CoC planning, to include LifeWorks NW, Luke-Dorf, Inc., and Sequoia Mental Health Services, Inc.

The Oregon State Hospital (OSH) begins discharge assessment and planning for discharge upon admission to the hospital and continues this process throughout hospitalization resulting in a comprehensive treatment plan. OSH and the Washington County Mental Health Division have entered into an agreement outlining the policies and procedures to be followed by the local Community Mental Health program when an individual is admitted to OSH, and upon determination of discharge to support the transition with housing, treatment, and other services assessed as needed to support the continuity of care necessary to maintain the individual's stability in the community. The CoC's Mental Health and Special Needs Community Consortium (MHSNCC) include the Oregon Health Authority (OHA), National Alliance for the Mentally III (NAMI), County and non-profit mental health and substance providers, health care, homeless consumer, and housing providers. The State and local MHSNCC collaborate to ensure persons are not discharged into homelessness.

The Washington County Mental Health Division provides care coordination with the hospital social workers for persons discharging from the Oregon State Hospital to ensure that individuals are connected to mental health treatment, social services and housing appropriate to the client's needs and desires. Housing opportunities include licensed residential services, group homes, State and locally funded transitional housing, and market rate apartments.

The Oregon Addictions and Mental Health Division together with consumers, Oregon's Mental Health Organizations (MHO) and Community Mental Health Programs, implemented a new innovative program, Adult Mental Health Initiative (AMHI) that transfers responsibility for managing residential services to Oregon's Mental Health Organizations in local communities. This partnership improves coordination for adult mental health services at all levels of care in the system. The CoC was briefed on this program at the time of implementation.

#### 3. Discharge Planning: Mental Health

For persons preparing to leave the Oregon State Prison, the State-mandated discharge policy is administered by the Oregon Department of Corrections (OR-DOC) under OAR 255-060-0008, Division 60 Release to Post-Prison Supervision or Parole and Exit Interviews and statutory authority ORS 144.096, ORS 144.125 and ORS 144.185. For offenders who originated in Washington County, thirty days before discharge the OR-DOC forwards a copy of the offenders Release Plan (Form PBM208B) to Washington County Department of Corrections (WCCC), the Local Supervisory Authority.

The WCCC and local law enforcement are active members in the CoC planning process and work collaboratively with CoC partner agencies to support the offenders individualized Release Plan, to include housing, employment, education, support services and treatment programs. HMIS is used to track homeless people who reported recent discharge from the Prison system. The Washington County Department of Community Corrections (WCCC), the Local Supervisory Authority, in partnership with the Oregon State Prison and Oregon Department of Corrections (OR-DOC) work collectively to develop the Release Plan approved by the Oregon Board of Parole and Post-Prison Supervision prior to offender's discharge. The Board works in partnership with the OR-DOC and the WCCC to set conditions of supervision for all offenders being released from Oregon prisons, and determines whether discharge from supervision is compatible with public safety.

The Oregon State Prison nurse sends referrals to Cascade AIDS Project (CAP) for persons being discharged that are HIV+. CAP has a HOPWA SPNS grant for housing assistance and services for people involved with the corrections system and assists with discharge planning. WCCC and Washington County Jail are represented on the Homeless Plan Advisory Committee that provides policy leadership to address State-mandated discharge.

Washington County Department of Community Corrections (WCCC) has established partnerships with housing providers offering private, State and locally funded beds within 38 separate clean and sober housing facilities, 20 regular group housing facilities that are used by people under supervision, and the 12 bed Community Corrections Center's transitional program. WCCC maintains close relationships with each of these housing facilities, with Probation Officer (PO) visits to each home on a regular basis (when supervised offenders reside in the home). These strong collaborative ties have enhanced the County's ability to quickly access beds.

Most people transitioning from prison facilities eventually reside in private housing either with family, friends or by themselves. Each person releasing from prison must have a residence approved by their PO.

## **E. Performance Standards**

The 2020-2024 Consolidated Plan for Washington County and the Cities of Beaverton and Hillsboro describes community needs and determines local priorities for using public resources to assist low and moderate-income residents. The Consolidated Plan includes performance objectives and outcomes for all its programs, including the Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) funds. The performance objectives and standards by activity shows how the eligible activities of street outreach, emergency shelter operations, homeless prevention assistance and rapid rehousing assistance fit into HUD performance objectives, performance standards, federal and local plans to end homelessness, and Consolidated Plan Objectives.

ESG Performance Objectives and Standards by Activity				
Eligible Activities*	Street Outreach	Emergency Shelter	Homeless Prevention	Rapid Re-Housing
Performance Objectives (HUD standards)	Objective: Suitable Living Environment Outcome: Availability/ Accessibility	Objective: Suitable Living Environment Outcome: Availability/Accessibility	Objective: Decent Housing Outcome: Affordability	Objective: Decent Housing Outcome: Affordability
Performance Standards	Entry and exit measures Destination at exit Measurement: Number of individuals who participate in Community Connect, Washington County's Coordinated and Centralized Assessment System	Reducing the time spent homeless Measurement: Average shelter stay for families exiting to permanent housing Measurement: Length of time families spent on the shelter wait list last year.	Reduce the time spent homeless Measurement: Reduction in new incidences of homelessness and a reduced return to homelessness, percentage of individuals retaining housing 6 months after exit.	Reduce the time spent homeless Measurement: Average duration of episodes of homelessness, permanent housing retention. Percentage of households returning to homelessness after 2 years
Opening Doors: Federal Strategic Plan to Prevent and End Homelessness Objectives (U.S. Interagency Council on Homelessness) Washington County's A Road Home: Community Plan to Prevent and End Homelessness	Objective 10: Transform homeless services to crisis response systems that prevent homelessness and rapidly return people who experience homelessness to stable housing.  Goal 3: Link people to appropriate services and remove barriers	While funding to support Emergency Shelter activities cannot be directly linked to a goal identified in the federal strategic plan, the need for shelters is still recognized as a crucial component of the County's homelessness crisis response system. Goal 1: Prevent people from becoming homeless.	Objective 6: Improve access to mainstream programs and services to reduce people's financial vulnerability to homelessness.  Goal 1: Prevent people from becoming homeless.	Objective 3: Provide affordable housing to people experiencing or most at risk of homelessness Objective 4: Provide permanent supportive housing to prevent and end homelessness. Goal 2: Move people into housing.
Goals Consolidated Plan Objective	C.7.s Provide outreach services to homeless persons and families. C.7.m assessment and referral services through Washington County's Coordinated and Centralized Assessment System (CCAS) to provide a central point of referral for homeless and at-risk households to prevent and end episodes of homelessness.	C.7.b Provide supportive services and case management to vulnerable populations including homeless, mentally ill, persons with HIV/AIDS.	C.7.e Provide one-time or short-term rental support for low-income persons at risk of becoming homeless.  C.7.t Provide housing navigation and case management services to homeless families or those at risk of becoming homeless including those fleeing from domestic violence.  C.7.r Provide supportive services to homeless individuals and families (and those at risk of homelessness) that would include, but not be limited to, child care, housing education (e.g. Rent Well), mental health and addiction counseling, employment training, information and referral, parenting skills, accessing housing, and homeless prevention services.	

# **II. Client Eligibility**

#### A. Assessment

All applicants must be assessed to determine eligibility for receipt of ESG funded services. Homeless or at-risk of homelessness households who meet one or more of HUD's determined categorical homeless definitions or criteria are eligible to receive program assistance. Household composition includes an individual living alone, family with or without children, or a group of individuals who are living together as one economic unit. In all cases a household must lack enough resources and support networks necessary to obtain or retain housing without the provision of ESG assistance in order to be program eligible. The type of ESG assistance for which an eligible household qualifies is determined by the stability of their current housing or their homeless status.

## **B.** Categorical Homeless Definitions and Criteria

Eligible applicants for program services must meet one of the following categorical definitions of homeless or criteria for being at-risk of homelessness:

## **Category 1: Literally homeless**

A household that lacks a fixed, regular, and adequate nighttime residence, meaning:

- Living in a primary nighttime residence that is a public or private place not designed for or ordinarily used for as a regular sleeping accommodation for human beings, including a car, park, abandoned building, bus or train station, airport, or camping ground); or
- Living in a supervised publicly or privately-operated shelter designated to provide temporary living arrangements (including congregate shelters, transitional housing, and hotels and motels paid for by charitable organizations or by federal, state, or local government programs for low-income individuals); or
- Exiting an institution where they resided for 90 days or less and who resided in an emergency shelter or place not meant for human habitation immediately before entering the institution.

# **Category 2: Imminent risk of homelessness**

A household that will imminently lose their primary nighttime residence, provided that:

- The residence will be lost within 14 days of the date of application for homeless assistance; **and**
- No subsequent residence has been identified; and
- The household lacks the resources or support networks needed to obtain other permanent housing.

## **Category 3: Imminent risk of homelessness**

Unaccompanied youth under 25 years of age, or family who do not otherwise qualify as literally homeless or imminent risk of homelessness, but who:

- Are defined as homeless under Section 387 of the Runaway and Homeless Youth Act (42 U.S.C. 5732a), section 637 of the Head Start Act (42 U.S.C. 9832), section 41403 of the Violence Against Women Act of 1994 (42 U.S.C. 14043e-2), section 330(h) of the Public Health Service Act (42 U.S.C. 254b(h)), section 3 of the Food and Nutrition Act of 2008 (7 U.S.C. 2012), section 17(b) of the Child Nutrition Act of 1966 (42 U.S.C. 1786(b)) or section 725 of the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act (42 U.S.C. 11434a); and
- Have not had a lease, ownership interest, or occupancy agreement in permanent housing at any time during the 60 days immediately preceding the date of application for homeless assistance; and
- Have experienced persistent instability as measured by two moves or more during the 60-day period immediately preceding the date of applying for homeless assistance; and
- Can be expected to continue in such status for an extended period of time because of chronic disabilities, chronic physical health or mental health conditions, substance addiction, histories of domestic violence or childhood abuse (including neglect), the presence of a child or youth with a disability, or two or more barriers to employment, which include the lack of a high school degree or General Education Development (GED), illiteracy, low English proficiency, a history of incarceration or detention for criminal activity, and a history of unstable employment.

## Category 4: Fleeing, or attempting to flee, domestic violence

A household who:

- Is fleeing, or is attempting to flee, domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, stalking, or other dangerous or life-threatening conditions that relate to violence against the individual or a family member, including a child, that has either taken place within the individual's or family's primary nighttime residence or has made the individual or family afraid to return to their primary nighttime residence; and
- Has no other residence; and
- Lacks the resources or support networks to obtain other permanent housing.

# C. Criteria for At Risk of Homelessness Qualification

Applicants for program services for at-risk individuals or households must meet the following definition of At Risk of Homelessness:

- Have an annual income at or below 30% of median household income for the area; and
- Does not have enough resources or support networks immediately available to prevent them from moving to an emergency shelter or another place defined in Category 1 of the "homeless" definition; and meet one of the following conditions:
- Has moved because of economic reasons two or more times during the 60 days immediately preceding the application for assistance; or
- Is living in the home of another because of economic hardship; or

- Has been notified in writing that their right to occupy their current housing or living situation will be terminated within 21 days after the date of application for assistance;
   or
- Lives in a hotel or motel and the cost is not paid for by charitable organizations or by Federal, State, or local government programs for low-income individuals; or
- Lives in an SRO or efficiency apartment unit in which there reside more than two
  persons or lives in a larger housing unit in which there reside more than one and a half
  persons per room; or
- Is exiting a publicly funded institution or system of care (such as a health-care facility, a mental health facility, foster care or other youth facility, or correction program or institution).

# D. Criteria for Chronically Homeless Qualification

Chronically homeless means:

- (1) A "homeless individual with a disability," as defined in section 401(9) of the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act (42 U.S.C. 11360(9)), who:
  - (i) Lives in a place not meant for human habitation, a safe haven, or in an emergency shelter; **and**
  - (ii) Has been homeless and living as described in paragraph (1)(i) of this definition continuously for at least 12 months or on at least 4 separate occasions in the last 3 years, as long as the combined occasions equal at least 12 months and each break in homelessness separating the occasions included at least 7 consecutive nights of not living as described in paragraph (1)(i). Stays in institutional care facilities for fewer than 90 days will not constitute as a break in homelessness, but rather such stays are included in the 12-month total, as long as the individual was living or residing in a place not meant for human habitation, a safe haven, or an emergency shelter immediately before entering the institutional care facility;
- (2) An individual who has been residing in an institutional care facility, including a jail, substance abuse or mental health treatment facility, hospital, or other similar facility, for fewer than 90 days and met all of the criteria in paragraph (1) of this definition, before entering that facility; **or**
- (3) A family with an adult head of household (or if there is no adult in the family, a minor head of household) who meets all of the criteria in paragraph (1) or (2) of this definition, including a family whose composition has fluctuated while the head of household has been homeless.
  - Evidence of chronically homeless individuals must be kept in the program participant file in order to demonstrate that an individual or family met the definition of "chronically homeless" at the point of entry into a program.

## E. Income Determination and Requirements

## 1. Income Eligibility

Homeless prevention assistance requires applicants to be at or below 30% AMI at time of intake. Rapid re-housing does not have income eligibility requirements at the time of intake; however, to qualify for continuation of rapid re-housing assistance, an applicant must have an annual income at or below 30% AMI at the time of re-evaluation. There are no other initial income eligibility requirements to receive program services.

## 2. Calculating Gross Annual Income Eligibility

Annual Income is the gross amount of income anticipated to be received by a household during the coming year based on the household's circumstances at the time of program intake and assessment. Annual Income determination is consistent with the "Part 5" definition of annual Income found at 24 CFR 5.609.

When determining the annual income of a household to establish eligibility for ESG assistance, subgrantee must count the income of all adults in the household, including nonrelated individuals, within the limitations imposed by 24 CFR 5.609. Not everyone living in the unit is considered a member of the household for the purposes of determining a household's income. Excluded persons include foster children, foster adults, live-in aides, children of live-in aides and an unborn child. A child subject to a shared-custody agreement should be counted as a household member if the child resides with the household at least 50 percent of the time.

Income generated by an asset, such as the interest on a savings or checking account is considered household income even if the household elects not to receive it. For example, though an applicant may elect to reinvest the interest or dividends from an asset, the interest or dividends are still counted as income anticipated to be received during the coming 12 months. Asset income is discussed in 24 CFR 5.609. Income producing assets include bank accounts; life insurance policies; lump sum additions (legal settlement, refund, etc.); personal property held as investments; retirement/pension funds; trusts; assets disposed of for less than fair market value; and stocks, bonds or mutual funds. Additional guidance on determining income eligibility is available in Appendix 2.

# F. Eligibility Documentation and Recordkeeping

Subgrantees must establish written intake procedures that include requirement of written documentation verifying eligibility for program services in accordance with the following preferred order of documentation:

## 1. Third-party Verification

Third party documentation is the preferable form of verification and includes but is not exclusive to written statement or document from employer, landlord, public benefit worker, or

agency service provider. Written verification sent directly to program staff or via the applicant is preferred.

## 2. Intake/Case Manager Worker Observation

Staff documentation may include oral statements made by a social worker, case manager, or other appropriate official at an institution, shelter, or other facility and documented by the program intake worker/case manager. Use of oral statements is allowable when third-party documentation is not available.

## 3. Participant Self-certification

Self-certification requires a written and signed document by the individual or head of household seeking assistance attesting to the eligibility facts for which they are certifying. A third party may be designated by a participant to sign documents on their behalf when they are unable to do so. If needed, subgrantee must provide access to language interpretation services and assistive devices necessary for participants to understand the documents they are certifying.

Self-certification documentation is only used when documented staff efforts verify that third-party or worker observation documentation is not available. However, lack of third-party documentation must not prevent an individual or household from being immediately admitted to emergency shelter, receiving street outreach services or immediately accessing domestic violence/victim service shelter and assistance.

Documentation verifying eligibility must be available in client files or if kept electronically, available upon request. See the appendices in this manual for examples of appropriate documentation of applicant eligibility.

# **III. Allowable Program Service Components and Activities**

# A. Service Components and Homeless Eligibility

ESG funds can pay for five program service components: Street Outreach; Emergency Shelter; Homelessness Prevention; Rapid Re-housing; and Homeless Management Information System (HMIS). Washington County Office of Community Development, in consultation with the Housing and Supportive Services Network has chosen to focus ESG funds on Rapid Rehousing. The following chart shows which service components are available for homeless and/or at-risk households.

Component		Serving		
		People who are Homeless	People who are At-Risk of Homelessness	
1)	Street Outreach	$\square$		
2)	Emergency Shelter	$\square$		
3)	Homelessness Prevention		Ø	
4)	Rapid Re-housing	Ø		

#### B. Street Outreach

Street outreach is service delivery for the specific purpose of reaching out to unsheltered homeless people; connecting them with emergency shelter, housing, or critical services; and providing urgent, non-facility-based care. Individuals defined as unsheltered must meet the criteria for: Category 1, literally homeless; or Category 4, fleeing/attempting to flee domestic violence (where the individual or household also meet the criteria for category 1); and are:

- living on the streets (or other places not meant for human habitation); and
- unwilling or unable to access services in emergency shelter.

## 1. Engagement Services

Engagement Services are activities to locate, identify, and build relationships with unsheltered homeless people to offer immediate support, intervention, and connections with homeless assistance programs and/or mainstream social services and other housing programs. Eligible costs include:

- · Conducting an initial assessment of applicant needs and eligibility;
- Providing crisis counseling;
- Addressing urgent physical needs, such as providing meals, blankets, clothes, or toiletries;
- Actively connecting and providing information and referrals to needed services; and
- Cell phone costs of outreach workers.

## 2. Case Management

Case Management activities to assess housing and service needs and arrange, coordinate and/or monitor the delivery of individualized services. Eligible costs include:

- Assessment and intake including using coordinated entry;
- Conducting initial evaluations including, verifying and documenting eligibility;
- Counseling;
- Developing/securing/coordinating services;
- Helping obtain Federal, State, and local benefits;
- Monitoring and evaluating program participant progress;
- Providing information and referrals to other providers; and
- Developing an individualized housing stabilization plan that leads to the attainment of stable permanent housing.

# C. Emergency Shelter

Emergency shelter means any appropriate facility that has the primary use of providing temporary or transitional shelter for the homeless population in general or for specific populations of the homeless and the use of which does not require occupants to sign leases or occupancy agreements. Shelter operations are costs to operate and maintain emergency shelters and provide another emergency lodging when appropriate. Eligible Costs include:

- Minor or routine maintenance;
- Rent:
- Security;
- Fuel;
- Equipment;
- Insurance;
- Utilities;
- Food;
- Furnishings;
- Supplies necessary for the operation of the emergency shelters; and
- Hotel/Motel voucher, only for families and individuals where no emergency shelter is available.

# D. Homelessness Prevention and Rapid Re-housing

Homelessness Prevention Services are intended to prevent persons who are housed from becoming homeless by helping them regain stability in their current housing or other permanent housing. Eligible participants must be at imminent risk of homelessness, homeless under other federal statutes, fleeing/attempting to flee domestic violence or meet the criteria

for being at-risk of homelessness and have annual incomes at or below 30% of area median income. Rapid re-housing services are intended to help eligible participants who are literally homeless, including fleeing/attempting to flee domestic violence, to transition from the streets or shelter as quickly as possible into permanent housing and achieve housing stability. Eligible participants for either service component must lack the resources or support networks to help them retain or obtain other appropriate, stable housing.

If a client was first assisted under homelessness prevention and then became homeless, Subgrantee must exit the client from the homelessness prevention component and enter the individual or household into the rapid re-Housing component.

#### 1. Homelessness Prevention and Rapid Re-housing Comparison

The chart below shows the differences between Homelessness Prevention and Rapid Re-Housing service components. Refer to Appendix 4 to review the ESG Rapid Rehousing Standards adopted for the ESG CoC and state ESG programs.

	Homelessness Prevention	Rapid Re-Housing
Eligible Participants	Category 2 – Imminent Risk Category 3 – Other Federal Statutes Category 4 – Fleeing/Attempting to Flee Domestic Violence OR At-Risk of Homelessness	Category 1 – Literally Homeless OR Category 4 – Fleeing/Attempting to Flee Domestic Violence
Purpose	<ul> <li>To <u>prevent</u> persons who are housed from falling into homelessness/becoming homeless.</li> <li>To help such persons <u>regain stability</u> in their current housing or other permanent housing.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>To help homeless persons living on the streets or in an emergency shelter <u>transition</u> as quickly as possible into permanent housing, and then</li> <li>To help such persons <u>achieve</u> <u>stability</u> in that housing.</li> </ul>
Reassessment	<ul> <li>Every 3 months</li> <li>Must have income <u>at or below 30%</u>         AMI, AND</li> <li>Lack resources and support network</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Every 12 months</li> <li>Must have income at or below 30% AMI, AND</li> <li>Lack resources and support network</li> </ul>
Eligible Activities	Housing Relocation and Stabilization Services and Financial Assistance Short- and Medium-Term Rental Assistance	Housing Relocation and Stabilization Services and Financial Assistance Short- and Medium-Term Rental Assistance

# 2. Housing Relocation and Stabilization Financial Assistance

ESG funds may be used to pay landlords, utility companies and other third parties for the following housing related costs:

- Rental application fee charged by the landlord to all applicants;
- Security deposit, equal to or not more than 2 month's rent;
- Last month's rent paid to landlord at the time security deposit and first month's rent are paid. The amount must not exceed one month's rent and is included in participant's total rental assistance amount;
- Moving costs, including truck rental, hiring a moving company, and temporary storage fees. Storage fees may be up to 3 month's rent, providing costs are not incurred until after program participation begins and before move-in. Moving costs may not include arrearage temporary storage fees;
- **Standard utility deposit** (gas, electric, water, sewer) required by the utility company for all customers;
- Standard utility payments (gas, electric, water, sewer) up to 24 months during any 3-year period, including up to 6 months of arrearages per service. Utility account must be in the name of a member of the client household or there is other verification of the household's responsibility for the utilities.
- Payment of utility arrearages for a previous address require that the utility account be in the name of a member of the client household or other verification of the household's responsibility for payment. Payment cannot exceed \$1,500 and must have verification in the client's file from the utility company confirming that, once payment is received, the utility company will provide utilities to the client. Staff are encouraged to assist clients in negotiating a payment plan or payment forgiveness for any amount exceeding the \$1500. Payment of utility arrearages for Homelessness Prevention participants requires a current shut off notice.

Subgrantee may develop a written policy regarding to whom the landlord and utility companies will refund security and utility deposit payments. Any policy must be applied consistently for all program participants. Any deposit funds returned to subgrantee is program income and must be documented as match.

Financial assistance cannot be provided to a program participant who is receiving the same type of assistance through other public sources or to a program participant who has been provided with replacement housing payments under the URA, during the period covered by the URA payments. Financial assistance refers to: rental application fees, security deposits, last month's rent, utility deposits, utility payments and moving costs.

## 3. Short- and Medium-Term Rental Assistance

A participant can be provided up to 24 months of rental assistance during any 3-year period. Rental assistance may include payment of rent arrearages for tenant or project-based housing (applies only to Homelessness Prevention and not Rapid Rehousing). Duration of rental assistance must minimally comply with program standards including:

- **Short-Term Assistance** is for up to 3 months' rent;
- Medium-Term Assistance is more than 3 months, no more than 24 months; and

 Payment of Arrearages must be a one-time payment of up to 6 months' rent, including any late fees on those arrears. (Applies only to Homelessness Prevention and not Rapid Rehousing.)

If arrears are owed to a previous landlord, these arrears may be paid, but only when there is documented evidence that payment of those arrears is necessary for the participant to obtain permanent housing and maintain stability in that housing.

Homelessness Prevention Only: Except for a one-time payment of rental arrears on the tenant's portion of the rental payment, rental assistance cannot be provided to a program participant who is receiving tenant-based rental assistance, or living in a housing unit receiving project-based rental assistance or operating assistance, through other public sources.

## 4. Rental Agreement and Lease

Short- and medium-term rental assistance requires both a rental assistance agreement between the subgrantee and landlord **and** a lease between the program participant and landlord. Subgrantees are required to make rental assistance payments only to a landlord with whom Subgrantee has entered into a rental assistance agreement. The rental assistance agreement sets out the terms under which rental assistance will be paid. A rental assistance agreement is a separate document from the rental lease. There is no requirement that the term of the lease coincide with the term of the rental assistance agreement if they are both in effect during the time ESG-funded rental assistance is provided. (The exception is that no current lease is needed for payment of rent arrears.)

A rental assistance agreement must set forth the terms under which rental assistance will be provided, including the following requirements:

- The landlord shall give the agency a copy of any notice to the program participant to vacate the housing unit, or any complaint used under state or local law to commence an eviction action against the program participant;
- Payment due date, grace period, and late payment penalty requirements will be the same as documented in the program participant's lease;
- If the rental assistance is tenant-based or project-based;
- If the subgrantee incurs late payment penalties, it is the sole responsibility of the agency to pay those penalties, using non-ESG funds;
- If the subgrantee requires the program participant to pay a portion of the monthly rental cost, the amount of rent to be paid by each party;
- The amount to be paid by the subgrantee for payment of rent arrears, number of months covered, any other terms and conditions of the payment, and certification the program participant is eligible and landlord has provided sufficient evidence of the rent arrears and that payment of such arrears is necessary for the participant to obtain permanent housing and maintain stability in that housing.

Each program participant receiving rental assistance must have a legally binding, written lease for the rental unit, unless the assistance is solely to pay rent arrears. The lease must be between the landlord and program participant and signed by both parties. Where the assistance is solely for rental arrears, an oral agreement may be accepted in place of a written lease, if the agreement gives the program participant an enforceable leasehold interest under state law and the agreement and rent owed are sufficiently documented by the owner's financial records, rent ledgers, or canceled checks.

For program participants living in housing with project-based rental assistance, the lease must have an initial term of one year. Subgrantee must terminate the rental assistance agreement and provide no further rental assistance payments if: the program participant moves out of the leased housing unit; the lease terminates and is not renewed; or the program participant becomes ineligible to receive ESG rental assistance.

## 5. Rent Reasonableness Determination

Subgrantee must determine whether the gross rent of a unit is a reasonable rent in comparison to rent for other comparable unassisted units. To make this determination, subgrantee must consider 1) the location, quality, size, unit type, and age of the contract unit; and 2) any amenities, housing services, maintenance and utilities to be provided by the owner in accordance with the lease. The unit's gross rent must be comparable to the rent reasonableness rent for the unit to be considered for rental assistance.

Subgrantee must determine the review method(s) they will use to establish the rent reasonableness standards for their area (e.g.; A list of comparable rents can be compiled by using a market study of rents charged for units of different sizes or by reviewing advertisements for comparable rental units). To learn how public housing authorities, establish rent reasonableness for the Housing Choice Voucher program, review Chapter 9 of the HUD Housing Choice Voucher Program Guidebook. The link to the Guidebook is in the appendices of this manual.

Comparable rents vary over time with market modifications. Rent Reasonableness standards must be reviewed periodically and adjusted to align with these rent market changes. The Rent Reasonableness review completed for each unit must be documented in the client case file.

## 6. Fair Market Rent (FMR) Requirement

HUD establishes FMRs to determine rent ceilings for HUD-funded rental assistance programs. HUD publishes the FMR schedule annually for 530 metropolitan areas and 2,045 non-metropolitan county areas. The link to HUD's FMR index is included in the appendices in this manual.

Gross rent for units in which ESG provides rental assistance must be the same or less than the FMR for that location. If subgrantee's service area includes more than one county, subgrantee must use the appropriate FMR for the county in which the assisted rental unit is located. The

applicable FMR data should be copied and placed in the client file to document the FMR for that participant's unit size and geographic area.

#### 7. Calculating Gross Rent

Whether a household is seeking to maintain its current housing or relocate to another unit to avoid homelessness, or exiting homelessness into new permanent housing, the process for determining acceptable rent amounts is the same: the gross rent (rent plus appropriate utility allowance) must 1) be no greater than the Fair Market Rent set by HUD and 2) fit within the limitations resulting from a rent reasonableness analysis. The rent for the unit being assisted with program funds cannot exceed the lesser of the FMR or the rent reasonableness standard. If the gross rent for the unit exceeds either the rent reasonableness standard or FMR, the subgrantee is prohibited from using ESG funds for any portion of the rent, even if the household is willing and/or able to pay the difference.

Fair Market Rent and rent reasonableness requirements do not apply when a program participant receives only financial assistance or services. This includes rental application fees, security deposits, utility payments/deposits, moving costs, housing search and placement, housing stability case management, landlord-tenant mediation, legal services, and credit repair.

A utility allowance is a projection of the cost of utilities the client will pay monthly while renting their unit. Subgrantee must determine the amount of utility allowance to be used in the calculation of gross rent. The local public housing authority maintains a utility allowance chart which considers the number of bedrooms and types of utilities in a unit (e.g.; gas and/or electric, water, sewer, and trash). Any utilities included in the rent payment must not also be included in the utility allowance calculation. Telephone, cable or satellite television service, and internet service are not counted as utility costs.

#### To calculate the gross rent of a unit:

Total contract rent amount of the unit

+

Allowable\* fees required for occupancy under the lease

+

Monthly utility allowance established by local public housing authority

=

Gross Rent Amount
\*excludes late fees and pet fees

#### Example:

A case manager wants to rapidly re-house a mother and son and has identified a 2-bedroom unit at a rent of \$1,200 per month, not including utilities. The utility allowance for that size and type of unit is \$150. Therefore, the gross rent is \$1,350. A check of three similar units in the neighborhood reveals that the reasonable rent is \$1,400 for that area of the city. However, the FMR for the jurisdiction is \$1,300. This means the household cannot be assisted with ESG in this unit because the gross rent exceeds the FMR.

Once a housing unit is determined to meet the FMR and rent reasonableness requirements, program funds may be used to pay for the actual utility costs. The utility allowance calculation is only used to determine whether the unit meets the FMR standard.

#### 8. Eligibility Re-certification

Reassessments are required for homelessness prevention and rapid re-housing participants. Homelessness prevention reassessments are required every three months and must verify that a household continues to have an annual income at or below 30% of area median income and lacks the resources or support to retain or obtain appropriate permanent housing. Rapid re-housing assessments are required at least once per year to verify that a household's income is at or below 30% area median income and they lack the resources and support networks to retain or obtain appropriate permanent housing. If a program participant informs the subgrantee of a change in income the subgrantee must re-evaluate the client's eligibility and the amount and types of assistance the client needs. There is no HUD or OCD requirement that the client notify the subgrantee of changes to income prior to the required re-evaluations, as specified above.

#### 9. Housing Stability Case Management

ESG funds may be used to pay the cost of assessing, arranging, coordinating and monitoring the delivery of individualized housing stabilization services to a program participant already in permanent housing (not to exceed 24 months) or to assist a program participant to overcome immediate barriers to obtaining housing (not to exceed 30 days). Subgrantees are encouraged to provide case management to all clients receiving homelessness prevention and rapid rehousing services. Clients receiving short- and medium-term rental assistance are required to be case-managed and have a housing stability service plan. Case management includes the following services:

- Using a coordinated entry process (upon the CoC's development or approval of this system);
- Conducting initial evaluation, including verification and documentation of eligibility;
- Developing, securing and coordinating services;
- Obtaining federal, state, and local benefits;
- Monitoring and evaluating participant's progress in the program;
- Developing an individualized housing stability service plan; and
- Conducting re-evaluations of participant's eligibility and types and amounts of assistance needed.

# E. Homeless Management Information System (HMIS)

#### 1. Reporting Requirements

ESG funded client and activity data must be entered into the HMIS (ServicePoint) or alternative database for clients who are victims of violence. Data entry and reporting expectations include:

- Timely and accurate data entry into the HMIS;
- Acquiring and documenting informed written consent from program participants;
- Protecting program participants' confidentiality;
- Using the HMIS as a tool to analyze data to inform and improve the delivery of services.

#### 2. Victim Services Data Collection

Victim service providers are prohibited from entering data in HMIS; however, they are required to maintain comparable databases of their own design which provide aggregate information and data consistent with HMIS data collection requirements. Projects serving survivors of domestic violence where the recipient is not a victim services provider are required to enter data in their HMIS.

# F. Ineligible Activities and Assistance

Ineligible activities that cannot be funded with ESG include, but are not exclusive to:

- replacement of existing mainstream resources;
- payments made directly to program participants;
- payments on a mortgage or land contract;
- payment of rent for eligible individuals or families for the same period of time and for the same cost types being assisted through any other federal, state, or local housing subsidy program;
- payments on credit card bills or other consumer debt, including child support or garnishments;
- provision of cash assistance;
- payment of costs of discharge planning programs in mainstream institutions such as hospitals, nursing homes, jails, or prisons; **and**
- payment for religious activities (**Note:** While organizations that are religious or faith-based are eligible to receive ESG funds, religious activities must be conducted separately, in time and location, from ESG-funded activities and participation must be voluntary for program participants).

# IV. Housing and Facility Standards

# A. Occupancy Standards

Occupancy standards provide consistent criteria for determining the size of the permanent housing unit for which the household is eligible and thus, the amount of assistance to be provided.

Subgrantee may choose to use the occupancy guidelines set by the Housing Choice Voucher Program, 24 CFR 982 Subpart I: 982.401(d), or develop their own standards. Subgrantee must develop a written policy outlining their occupancy standards requirements and use those standards consistently.

There may be circumstances where it is not appropriate for two persons to share a bedroom. As examples, these occur when the household includes:

- Persons of different generations, persons of the opposite sex, and unrelated adults;
- A live-in care attendant who is not a member of the household; or
- Members with medical problems who need privacy or space for medical equipment.

### **B.** Habitability Standards

All housing units supported with program funds must meet HUD Habitability Standards. Habitability Standards are different from the Housing Quality Standards (HQS) used for HOME and HOME TBA programs. Because the HQS criteria are more stringent than the Habitability Standards, subgrantee could use either standard for shelter or rental assistance funded with ESG. Housing also needs to be compliant with local housing codes relating to occupancy, health, and safety standards and the program must comply with the more stringent of the two.

#### 1. Permanent Housing

Minimum habitability standards for permanent housing include requirements for:

- structure and materials;
- personal space and security;
- interior air quality;
- water supply;
- sanitary facilities;
- heating and cooling operating equipment;
- natural and electrically produced light;
- area for food preparation;
- safe and sanitary project maintenance; and
- fire safety.

For households moving into a new unit, the unit must meet habitability standards before the lease is signed and the household moves in. For households already residing in a unit, the unit must meet habitability standards before financial or rental assistance can be provided.

#### 2. Shelters

In addition to established housing codes, habitability standards for shelters in which ESG funds are used for conversion, major rehabilitation or renovation, or shelter operations include requirements for the following:

structure and materials;

- access to and within the shelter;
- personal space and security;
- interior air quality;
- water supply;
- sanitary facilities;
- heating and cooling operating equipment;
- natural and electrically produced light;
- area for food preparation;
- safe and sanitary facility maintenance; and
- fire safety/smoke detectors.

#### C. Lead-Based Paint Requirements

Federal lead-based paint requirements apply any time federal funds are used for housing assistance and the living space or unit was built prior to 1978. The Lead-Based Paint Poisoning Prevention Act (42 U.S.C. 4821-4846), the Residential Lead-Based Paint Hazard Reduction Act of 1992 (42 U.S.C. 4851-4856), and implementing regulations in 24 CFR part 35, subparts A, B, H, J, K, M and R apply to all shelters assisted with ESG funding and all housing occupied by program participants.

Subgrantee must provide the lead hazard information pamphlet to any resident who will be residing in a unit built before 1978. The tenant must receive the pamphlet before moving into the unit. If subgrantee can document the tenant received the pamphlet previously, subgrantee is not required to provide it again.

For units older than 1978 which will house one or more children under the age of 6, landlord and tenant must complete a Lead-Based Paint Disclosure form. The form describes any known current or previous lead-based paint hazards, and documents tenant's receipt of records and the lead hazard information pamphlet. Additionally, a visual lead-based paint assessment must be completed by a person trained in this inspection process. The inspection may be completed in conjunction with the habitability inspection if the inspector is qualified. At Intake, it should be noted on the Application Form if there will be any child in the household younger than 6 years. This information should be provided to the habitability inspector prior to their examination of the proposed rental unit.

Essential service activities, such as, counseling, case management, street outreach, referrals to employment, etc., are exempt and excluded from the lead-based paint inspection requirements.

# V. Client Confidentiality

# A. General Requirements

All information about the applicant/client is confidential. Disclose information only for the purpose of determining program eligibility, providing benefits, or investigating possible violation of federal, state and local regulation(s) associated with ESG delivery and never in a setting where members of the public can hear the conversation.

Subgrantees must have policies and procedures that ensure all client information and records are secure and confidentially maintained. Subgrantees' officers, employees and agents must be aware of and comply with subgrantees' confidentiality policies and procedures.

## **B.** Electronic Confidentiality

Electronic collection of client information requires procedures for ensuring confidentiality. The following guidelines apply to the use of a computer:

- The computer terminal(s) used must be located in a secure location, limiting access to only those persons who have a legitimate interest in and are responsible in viewing client records.
- The computer monitor must be cleared (or a screen saver activated) immediately after accessing a client record.
- The computer terminal must be on a "locked" mode or turned off if the terminal is unattended.
- Access to the HMIS program shall be given to authorized staff persons and only insofar as access is necessary for performing the work required for the ESG program.

#### C. Victims of Domestic Violence

Subgrantee must implement procedures to ensure confidentiality of records pertaining to any individual who is provided family violence prevention or treatment services. Victim information cannot be disclosed to any third party without consent of the victim.

Victim service providers are prohibited from entering data in HMIS; however, they are required to maintain comparable databases of their own design which provide aggregate information and data consistent with HMIS data collection requirements. Projects serving survivors of domestic violence where the recipient is not a victim services provider are required to enter data in their HMIS.

Subgrantee must instruct all staff that the address of a domestic violence provider's shelter location will not be made public without permission of the provider.

# D. Release of Information

Client information (including identifying the person is a client) should not be released without written authorization from the client. A Release of Information form must be completed by the applicant at the time of intake.

Client refusal to provide such authorization cannot be the basis for denying program services to otherwise eligible clients.

Release forms must be time-limited and specific as to with whom and what information will be shared.

# VI. Termination, Grievance and Conflict of Interest Policies

#### A. Termination or Denial of Assistance

Subgrantee must have written denial, termination, and grievance policies and procedures. The policies and procedures should be readily available to program participants either in writing or by posting them in a public place. Copies and explanation of the policies and procedures be provided directly to any client when denial, termination or other action affects the client's ability to receive assistance. The notice must provide the specific reason(s) for the action and provide a process the applicant can follow to request a review of the decision.

If subgrantee is terminating rental assistance to the program participant, they must immediately notify the landlord of the date rental assistance for their tenant will end.

Termination from assistance does not prevent subgrantee from providing further assistance, later, to the same household or individual if they are determined eligible for such assistance.

# **B.** Grievance and Appeals Process

Subgrantee is required to have an established process for addressing client grievances for decisions, including termination or reduction of benefit, denial of benefit or other grievance. At a minimum, the process must include the following components:

- Informs the participant/applicant of the policy and documents participant/applicant acknowledgement of grievance procedure in client file;
- Informs the participant/applicant that they may contest any decision that denies (for any reason) or limits eligibility of participant/applicant and/or terminates or modifies any benefits;
- Allows any aggrieved person a minimum of thirty days within which to request an administrative review;
- Informs the applicant/participant of their right to present written or oral objections before a person other than the person (or a subordinate of that person) who made or approved the decision;
- Informs the applicant/participant and OCD in writing of the final determination and basis for the decision within ten days of the determination.

Any person or persons designated by subgrantee can complete the administrative review, other than the person who made or approved the decision under review or a subordinate of this person. OCD retains the right to require modification of any review or appeals process that in its determination does not meet basic principles for notification, instruction, time allowance, impartiality and access. Subgrantees must make accommodations for clients who have language or disability barriers that would prevent them from participating in the appeals process.

See Appendix 3: Shelter Network Grievance and Appeals Process for additional information on the termination and grievance policies and procedures.

#### C. Conflict of Interest

#### 1. Organizational

The provision of any type or amount of ESG assistance may not be conditioned on an individual's or household's acceptance or occupancy of emergency shelter or housing owned by subgrantee or an affiliated organization. A subgrantee is prohibited from conducting a participant's intake assessment to determine program eligibility if the participant resides in housing where the subgrantee has ownership interest. Subgrantee would need to find another independent organization that is also an ESG grantee to do the intake assessment and ensure that all program participants are eligible even if the subgrantee has a waiver of the conflict of interest requirements. Conflict of interest waivers regarding rent assistance and rental agreement requirements can only be approved by HUD. If a subgrantee wishes to apply for a waiver, they should contact the OCD homeless program coordinator or manager for guidance in submission of a waiver request which must be approved by OCD who will then submit to HUD. See 24 CFR 576.404(a).

Subgrantee must keep records to show compliance with ESG program organizational conflicts-of-interest requirements.

#### 2. Individual

For the procurement of goods and services, subgrantee must comply with the codes of conduct and conflict of interest requirements under 24 CFR 85.36 (for governments) or 24 CFR 84.42 (for private nonprofit organizations).

Persons for whom the Conflict of Interest requirements apply include any person who is an employee, agent, consultant, officer, or elected or appointed official of the subgrantee agency. No person who exercises or has exercised any functions or responsibilities with respect to activities assisted under the ESG program, or who is in a position to participate in a decision-making process or gain inside information with regard to activities assisted under the Program, may obtain a financial interest or benefit from an assisted activity; have a financial interest in any contract, subcontract, or agreement with respect to an assisted activity; or have a financial interest in the proceeds derived from an assisted activity, either for him or herself or for those with whom he or she has family or business ties, during his or her tenure or during the one-year period following his or her tenure.

Upon the written request of OCD, HUD may grant an exception to the provisions of this paragraph on a case-by-case basis. Subgrantees wishing an exception must submit requests to OCD for review and forwarding to HUD. There is no guarantee that an exception will be approved.

# VII. Fair Housing

#### A. Affirmative Outreach

Subgrantee must communicate and make known that use of ESG funded facilities, assistance and services are available to all on a nondiscriminatory basis. All individuals, including transgender individuals and other individuals who do not identify with the sex they were assigned at birth, must receive equal access to program, benefits, services and accommodations in accordance with their gender identity without being subjected to intrusive questioning or being asked to provide documentation, in accordance with the HUD final rule entitled "Equal Access in Accordance with an Individual's Gender Identity in Community Planning and Development Programs."

Subgrantee must develop and implement affirmative outreach written procedures and communication tools and materials to inform persons without regard to race, color, ethnicity, religion, sex, gender, sexual orientation, age, national origin, familial status, or disability, how to obtain access to facilities and services. If it appears the procedures subgrantee intends to use to accomplish this will not reach persons of any particular race, color, religion, sex, gender, sexual orientation, age, national origin, familial status, or disability who may qualify for those activities and services, subgrantee must establish additional procedures to ensure those persons are made aware of assistance opportunities.

Reasonable accommodations for persons with disabilities must be available in order to ensure disabled participants have an equal opportunity to utilize housing, including shelters, and receive essential services. Greater levels of accessibility may be required for some shelters in compliance with The Americans with Disabilities Act.

#### **B.** Nondiscrimination

Subgrantee is required to comply with all state and federal statutes relating to nondiscrimination, including the Fair Housing Act, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act, Title VI of the Civil Rights Act, Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act, and Title III of the American with Disabilities Act. Subgrantee may not take any of the following actions based on race, color, national origin, religion, gender, familial status, disability, marital status, source of income, sexual orientation, including gender identity, honorably discharged veterans/military status, and survivors of domestic violence:

- Refuse to rent housing or provide services.
- Make housing or services unavailable.
- Deny a dwelling or service.
- Set different terms, conditions or privileges for rental of a dwelling or obtaining services
- Provide different housing services or facilities or different services.
- Falsely deny that housing is available for inspection or rental or that services are available.
- Deny anyone access to a facility or service.

# VIII. Recordkeeping

#### A. Client File Documentation

Enough records must be established and maintained to enable OCD and HUD to determine whether ESG requirements are being met. Subgrantee must make sure any subrecipients assisting subgrantee with the ESG program also maintain appropriate and complete records.

Documentation of client eligibility and services received must be maintained in printed or electronically saved client case files, including files for applicants found to be ineligible. File documentation will be the basis of OCD monitoring to ensure subgrantee follows program requirements and HUD regulations.

At the minimum, client files must contain the following, if applicable to subgrantee's service to the program participant:

- Verification of use of coordinated entry;
- Signed Release of Information;
- Intake form and assessment of household needs;
- homeless or at risk of homelessness verification;
- Evidence applicant has no subsequent housing options and lacks sufficient resources to retain housing, but is not homeless;
- Rent Reasonableness documentation;
- Habitability Standards verification;
- Lead-based Paint visual assessment;
- Signed Lease Agreement;
- Signed Rental Assistance Agreement;
- Verification of client income and assets;
- Amount and type of essential emergency shelter services provided;
- Re-evaluations of eligibility;
- Housing Plan and housing assistance provided;
- Verification of outstanding rent arrears;
- Case notes;
- Evidence of referrals;
- Documentation of payments made on client's behalf; and
- Written notice of program termination.

#### **B.** Electronic Files

If client file documents and signatures or policy documents are collected and maintained electronically, required documentation must be made available to OCD in paper form when requested.

#### C. Records Retention

Subgrantees shall retain all program records pertinent to client services and expenditures paid with ESG funds in a manner consistent with the requirements of state and federal law. Currently, program records including client files must be retained for five (5) years. Program records for major rehabilitation or conversion of emergency shelter buildings must be retained for at least ten (10) years from the date that ESG funds were first obligated. Fiscal records, which include books, documents, papers, plans, and agency records that document all program expenditures, must be retained for a minimum of six (6) years, or such longer period as may be required due to any audit, controversy or litigation arising out of, or relating to, program use.

# **VIII. Financial Management**

#### A. Administration

Administration will be used for costs related to the planning and execution of the ESG activities. The total amount for administration will be 7.5 percent of the total allocation of ESG funding grant. Match funding for this activity will be provided under other ESG funded activities (i.e. Rapid Re-housing Activities). Administrative dollars will be retained by the Office of Community Development, and match support for this activity will be provided by awarded agencies in conjunction with other homeless activities.

#### B. Match

Washington County ensures that 100 percent of the Emergency Solutions Grant received is matched with equal resources. Subgrantee must submit match documentation to OCD quarterly and provide a description of the nature of the reported matching expenses and a certification that the match funds were used for ESG-eligible expenses. In addition, at the annual monitoring, OCD will pull samples of match documentation for verification purposes. The match may be cash or an in-kind amount but cannot be counted as satisfying the matching requirement of another federal grant. Currently, the subgrantee provides state government cash sources as match for the Washington County ESG program. Types of match that may be accepted include:

- Cash contributions expended for allowable costs including staff salaries and fringe benefits.
- Noncash contributions.
- Services provided by volunteers are matched at the current minimum wage salary unless the recipient can verify a higher rate of pay for current employees performing similar work.
- Real property, equipment, goods or services that if the recipient had to pay for them with grant funds, the payments would have been indirect costs.
- The value of donated goods and services such as clothing, food, diapers, haircuts, etc.
  The value placed should be consistent with 2 CFR 200, Uniform Administrative
  Requirements, Cost Principals, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards, Final
  Guidance.
- Costs paid by program income provided the costs are eligible ESG costs that supplement the recipient's ESG program.

All sources listed as match must meet these criteria:

- The matching contribution must be made after the date that HUD signed the ESG Grant Agreement;
- Cash contributions must be expended within the expenditure deadline in 576.203;
- Non-cash contributions must be made within the expenditure deadline in 576.203.

- Contributions used to match a previous ESG grant may not be used to match a subsequent ESG grant;
- Contributions that have been or will be counted as satisfying a match requirement of other federal funds may not be used as match for ESG funding;
- The matching funds must be used for ESG eligible clients and activities; and
- If ESG funds are used to satisfy matching requirements of another federal program, funding from that program cannot be used to satisfy the matching requirements of ESG.

#### C. Funds Disbursement

Subgrantee will be expected to fully obligate or expend ESG funds from a previous funding cycle before spending funds from a current funding cycle. OCD will review subgrantee's ESG spending. Subgrantee must retain supporting documentation of all costs charged to the ESG grant and be able to provide evidence that grant funds were spent on allowable costs.

24 CFR 576.203(b) requires a recipient to draw down and expend funds not less than once during each quarter of the recipient's program year. OCD schedules draw downs on a quarterly basis throughout the program year using a scheduling spread sheet. Quarterly draws will occur no later than 30 days after the end of the quarter.

# IX. Monitoring

#### A. Process

OCD staff views monitoring not as a once-a-year or a periodic exercise, but as an ongoing process involving continuous communication and evaluation of financial records. Such a process involves frequent telephone/email contacts, written communications, analysis of reports and audits, and periodic meetings as needed. It is the responsibility of OCD staff to keep fully informed concerning sub-recipient's compliance with program requirements and the extent to which technical assistance is needed. The overriding goal of monitoring is to determine compliance, prevent/identify deficiencies and design corrective actions to improve or reinforce Sponsor performance. As part of this process, OCD staff must be alert for fraud, waste and mismanagement or situations with potential for such abuse. Where possible, any identified deficiencies in need of corrective action should be handled through discussion, negotiation, or technical assistance in a manner that maximizes local discretion. Monitoring also provides opportunities to identify program participant accomplishments as well as successful management, implementation, and evaluation techniques that might be replicated by other Sponsors.

Through on-site and desk monitoring, the reviewer can determine whether the program participant's performance meets program requirements and improve program participant performance by providing guidance and making recommendations. The specific purposes of monitoring are to:

- Validate the accuracy of information presented by the program participants;
- Follow-up on problems identified during the monitoring visit;
- Determine compliance for those activities where there is sufficient information to make eligibility determinations;
- Evaluate the reasonableness of judgments made for those activities that necessarily involve high levels of program participant judgment;
- Ascertain the Sponsor's ability to ensure that activities carried out meet compliance requirements;
- Verify the accuracy of the program participant's records; and,
- Identify apparent causes of any problem(s) and offer recommendations for corrective actions.

OCD will monitor subgrantee's program annually. Fiscal monitoring will be conducted annually unless an earlier review is warranted. After the monitoring visit, OCD will provide subgrantee with a written monitoring report inclusive of any findings, concerns or comments. Subgrantee must provide timely corrective action to findings.

# **B. Subgrantee Monitoring of Subrecipients**

Subgrantee shall perform onsite monitoring their subrecipients annually. Subgrantee must maintain and provide access to subrecipient written monitoring procedures and reports as requested by OCD.

#### **C. Records Access**

Subgrantee and its subrecipients shall permit OCD, HUD, and the duly authorized representatives of such entities access to, and the right to copy, all program client and fiscal records for such purposes as research, data collection, evaluations, monitoring, and auditing. At the sole discretion of OCD, access to records shall include the removing of records from subgrantee's office. Access to records is not limited to the required retention period, but last if the records are retained.

# **Appendix 1: Applicable Rules and Regulations**

All the following as may be amended from time to time:

- 1. 24 CFR 5 subpart F: Occupancy Requirements for Section 8 Project-Based Assistance
- 2. 24 CFR part 91: <u>Consolidated Submissions for Community Planning and Development Programs</u>
- 3. 24 CFR part 576: Emergency Solutions Grant Program
- 4. 24 CFR part 121: Homeless Management Information System (HMIS)
- 5. 24 CFR part 982: Fair Market Rent and Rent Reasonableness
- 6. HMIS Manual
- 7. Community Connect Policy and Written Standards
- 8. This manual as a guideline for ESG program management.
- 9. Lead-Based Paint: http://www2.epa.gov/leadand 24 CFR part 35
- 10. <u>Lead-Based Paint pamphlet</u>
- 11. Annual Median Income:
- 12. ESG Program Guidance
  - ESG program guidance
  - Federal regulations
  - Tools and technical assistance
  - Listserv opportunities
  - Frequently Asked Questions
- 13. Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act of 1996
- 14. CFRs cited are amended from time to time.
- 15. OMBs cited are amended from time to time and can be found at:

# **Appendix 2: Income Eligibility Guidance**

The requirements for determining whether a family is eligible for assistance, and the amount of rent the family will pay, requires the lead agency to project or estimate the annual income that the family expects to receive. Generally, the agency must use current circumstances to anticipate income. Annual income is projected by annualizing current income. Income that may not last for a full 12 months (e.g. unemployment compensation) should be calculated assuming current circumstances will last a full 12 months. If changes occur later in the year, an interim recertification can be conducted to change the family's rent. If information is available on changes expected to occur during the year, use that information to determine the total anticipated income from all known sources for the year.

Convert all income to an annual figure by multiplying the pay rate by the frequency of payment.

- Multiply hourly wages by the number of hours worked per year. Full-time employment (40 hours a week and no overtime) is 2,080 hours (40 hrs X 52 weeks = 2080 hours). (10 hours a week X 52 weeks = 520 hrs per year).
- Multiply weekly wages by 52.
- Multiply bi-weekly wages by 26.
- Multiply semi-monthly wages by 24.
- Multiply monthly wages by 12.
- Multiply daily wages by 260 (full time/no overtime).
- To convert monthly amount to weekly, divide by 4.3.
- Round up to the nearest dollar at .50 and above (except SS payments, which are always rounded down).

#### Calculating Unemployment Benefits:

- Multiply gross weekly benefit by 52 weeks, regardless of the number benefit weeks remaining; and
- When the family reports the benefits have ceased, complete an Interim Revision to adjust annual income.

Calculating Wages/Salary - Anticipated gross amounts prior to payroll deductions or garnishments, including:

- All employment sources;
- Overtime;
- Commissions;
- Bonuses
- Tips or other compensation for personal services;
- Projected pay increases/raises.

#### **Irregular Income**

Irregular income is defined as income received in an unpredictable or sporadic manner, such as income from seasonal employment, temporary work agencies, child support, or alimony. If the

family has a history of irregular income, you may use the family's past income history to determine how to project such income forward.

When determining such income divide the year-to-date (YTD) total provided by the number of actual weeks the total covers to receive an average weekly income. Multiply the weekly income amount by 52 (weeks).

#### Part 5 Definition of Income

The Part 5 definition of annual income is the gross amount of income of all adult household members that is anticipated to be received during the coming 12-month period. This definition sounds straightforward, but there are several specific issues related to the calculation of Part 5 annual income.

The words highlighted above are key parts of the following phrases, which are essential to understanding the requirements for calculating Part 5 annual income.

- Gross amount. For the types of income counted in the Part 5 definition, gross amounts (before any deductions have been taken) are used.
- Income of all adult household members. The Part 5 definition contains income "inclusions" (types of income to be counted) and "exclusions" (types of income that are not considered) for all adult members of a household.
- Anticipated to be received. Part 5 annual income is used to determine eligibility and the
  amount of Federal assistance a family can receive. A PJ must, therefore, use a
  household's expected ability to pay, not their past earnings, when estimating housing
  assistance needs.

#### **Background on Using Part 5**

The HOME Program previously required PJs to use only the Section 8 Program definition of annual income to determine the eligibility of applicants to their HOME programs.

The rules concerning Section 8 annual income were previously found at 24 CFR Part 813. However, Part 813 was removed from the Federal regulations on October 18, 1996. At the same time, 24 CFR Part 5 was published. Subpart F of Part 5 consolidated the requirements pertaining to income for many of HUD's programs, including Section 8.

Currently, the definition of annual income found at 24 CFR Part 5 is used by a variety of Federal programs, including:

- the HOME Investment Partnership Program,
- the Community Development Block Grant Program,
- the Section 8 Program,
- public housing programs, and
- the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit Program.

Within each of these programs, the Part 5 definition of annual income can be used to determine program eligibility and, in some programs, the level of assistance the household will receive.

In some cases, two or more Federal programs may provide assistance to a single program or project at the local level. When this is the case, the PJ should be careful to choose a definition for income determinations that is permitted in all of the relevant Federal programs.

<u>CPD's Income Eligibility Calculator</u> is an interactive tool that assists in determining the income eligibility and assistance amounts for beneficiaries of CPD programs. Simply enter the requested data and this calculator will work behind the scenes to generate a summary of results for each beneficiary. You should then print out the summary and include it as part of the beneficiary's file.

#### I. Whose Income to Count

Under the Part 5 definition of annual income, income from certain groups of people requires special consideration when calculating a household's annual income. Click on the key words below for more information on how to count the income of the following categories of people:

- Minors (age 17 and under)
- Live-in aides
- Persons with disabilities
- Temporarily absent family members
- Permanently absent family members
- Adult students living away from home

#### II. Types of Income to Count

A list of the Part 5 income "inclusions" and "exclusions" is published in the Code of Federal Regulations at 24 CFR 5.609. This list is periodically updated by HUD when changes are made to the Part 5 definition of annual income by the United States Congress.

Welfare assistance is generally counted in the Part 5 definition of annual income. Most PJs will therefore use the actual gross amount of welfare assistance the household receives in the calculation of "annual income". However, in certain "as-paid" localities a special calculation is required.

**Part 5 Inclusions** This table presents the Part 5 income inclusions as stated in the Code of Federal Regulations:

<b>General Category</b>	Statement from 24 CFR 5.609 paragraph (b) (April 1, 2004)	
	The full amount, before any payroll deductions, of wages and salaries, overtime pay, commissions, fees, tips and bonuses, and other compensation for personal services.	

2. Business Income	The net income from the operation of a business or profession. Expenditures for business expansion or amortization of capital indebtedness shall not be used as deductions in determining net income. An allowance for depreciation of assets used in a business or profession may be deducted, based on straight-line depreciation, as provided in Internal Revenue Service regulations. Any withdrawal of cash or assets from the operation of a business or profession will be included in income, except to the extent the withdrawal is reimbursement of cash or assets invested in the operation by the family.
3. Interest & Dividend Income	Interest, dividends, and other net income of any kind from real or personal property. Expenditures for amortization of capital indebtedness shall not be used as deductions in determining net income. An allowance for depreciation is permitted only as authorized in number 2 (above). Any withdrawal of cash or assets from an investment will be included in income, except to the extent the withdrawal is reimbursement of cash or assets invested by the family. Where the family has net family assets in excess of \$5,000, annual income shall include the greater of the actual income derived from all net family assets or a percentage of the value of such assets based on the current passbook savings rate, as determined by HUD.
4. Retirement & Insurance Income	The full amount of periodic amounts received from Social Security, annuities, insurance policies, retirement funds, pensions, disability or death benefits, and other similar types of periodic receipts, including a lump-sum amount or prospective monthly amounts for the delayed start of a periodic amount (except as provided in number 14 of Income Exclusions).
5. Unemployment & Disability Income	Payments in lieu of earnings, such as unemployment and disability compensation, worker's compensation, and severance pay (except as provided in number 3 of Income Exclusions).
6. Welfare Assistance	<ul> <li>Welfare Assistance. Welfare assistance payments made under the Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) program are included in annual income:         <ul> <li>Qualify as assistance under the TANF program definition at 45 CFR 260.31; and</li> <li>Are otherwise excluded from the calculation of annual income per 24 CFR 5.609(c).</li> </ul> </li> <li>If the welfare assistance payment includes an amount specifically designated for shelter and utilities that is subject to adjustment by the</li> </ul>

	<ul> <li>welfare assistance agency in accordance with the actual cost of shelter and utilities, the amount of welfare assistance income to be included as income shall consist of:</li> <li>the amount of the allowance or grant exclusive of the amount specifically designated for shelter or utilities; <i>plus</i></li> <li>the maximum amount that the welfare assistance agency could in fact allow the family for shelter and utilities. If the family's welfare assistance is reduced from the standard of need by applying a percentage, the amount calculated under 24 CFR 5.609 shall be the amount resulting from one application of the percentage.</li> </ul>
7. Alimony, Child Support, & Gift Income	Periodic and determinable allowances, such as alimony and child support payments, and regular contributions or gifts received from organizations or from persons not residing in the dwelling.
8. Armed Forces Income	All regular pay, special day and allowances of a member of the Armed Forces (except as provided in number 7 of Income Exclusions).

**Part 5 Exclusions** -This table presents the Part 5 income exclusions as stated in the Code of Federal Regulations:

General Category	Statement from 24 CFR 5.609 paragraph (c) (April 1, 2004)		
1. Income of Children	Income from employment of children (including foster children) under the age of 18 years.		
2. Foster Care Payments	Payments received for the care of foster children or foster adults (usually persons with disabilities, unrelated to the tenant family, who are unable to live alone).		
3. Inheritance and Insurance Income	Lump-sum additions to family assets, such as inheritances, insurance payments (including payments under health and accident insurance and worker's compensation), capital gains and settlement for personal or property losses (except as provided in number 5 of Income Inclusions).		
4. Medical Expense Reimbursements	Amounts received by the family that are specifically for, or in reimbursement of, the cost of medical expenses for any family member.		
5. Income of Live-in Aides	Income of a live-in aide (as defined in 24 CFR 5.403).		
6. Disabled Persons	Certain increases in income of a disabled member of qualified families residing in HOME-assisted housing or receiving HOME tenant-based rental assistance (24 CFR 5.671(a)).		
7. Student Financial Aid	The full amount of student financial assistance paid directly to the student or to the educational institution.		
8. Armed Forces Hostile Fire Pay	The special pay to a family member serving in the Armed Forces who is exposed to hostile fire.		
9. Self-Sufficiency Program Income	<ul> <li>a. Amounts received under training programs funded by HUD.</li> <li>b. Amounts received by a person with a disability that are disregarded for a limited time for purposes of Supplemental Security Income eligibility and benefits because they are set side for use under a Plan to Attain Self-Sufficiency (PASS).</li> <li>c. Amounts received by a participant in other publicly assisted programs that are specifically for, or in reimbursement of, out-of-pocket expenses incurred (special equipment, clothing, transportation, childcare, etc.) and which are made solely to allow participation in a specific program.</li> <li>d. Amounts received under a resident service stipend. A resident service stipend is a modest amount (not to exceed \$200 per month) received by a resident for performing a service for the PHA or owner, on a part-time basis, that enhances the quality</li> </ul>		

	of life in the development. Such services may include, but are not limited to, fire patrol, hall monitoring, lawn maintenance, resident initiatives coordination, and serving as a member of the PHA's governing board. No resident may receive more than one such stipend during the same period of time.  e. Incremental earnings and benefits resulting to any family member from participation in qualifying state or local employment training programs (including training not affiliated with a local government) and training of a family member as resident management staff. Amounts excluded by this provision must be received under employment training programs with clearly defined goals and objectives, and are excluded only for the period during which the family member participates in the employment training program.	
10. Gifts	Temporary, nonrecurring, or sporadic income (including gifts).	
11. Reparations	Reparation payments paid by a foreign government pursuant to claims filed under the laws of that government by persons who were persecuted during the Nazi era.	
12. Income from Full-time Students	Earnings in excess of \$480 for each full-time student 18 years old or older (excluding the head of household or spouse).	
13. Adoption Assistance Payments	Adoption assistance payments in excess of \$480 per adopted child.	
14. Social Security & SSI Income	Deferred periodic amounts from SSI and Social Security benefits that are received in a lump sum amount or in prospective monthly amounts.	
15. Property Tax Refunds	Amounts received by the family in the form of refunds or rebates under state or local law for property taxes paid on the dwelling unit.	
16. Home Care Assistance	Amounts paid by a state agency to a family with a member who has a developmental disability and is living at home to offset the cost of services and equipment needed to keep this developmentally disabled family member at home.	
17. Other Federal Exclusions	Amounts specifically excluded by any other federal statute from consideration as income for purposes of determining eligibility or benefits under a category of assistance programs that includes assistance under any program to which the exclusions of 24 CFR 5.609(c) apply, including:	

- The value of the allotment made under the Food Stamp Act of 1977:
- Payments received under the Domestic Volunteer Service Act of 1973 (employment through VISTA, Retired Senior Volunteer Program, Foster Grandparents Program, youthful offender incarceration alternatives, senior companions);
- Payments received under the Alaskan Native Claims Settlement Act;
- Income derived from the disposition of funds to the Grand River Band of Ottawa Indians;
- Income derived from certain submarginal land of the United States that is held in trust for certain Indian tribes;
- Payments or allowances made under the Department of Health and Human Services' Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program;
- Payments received under the Maine Indian Claims Settlement Act of 1980 (25 U.S.C. 1721);
- The first \$2,000 of per capita shares received from judgment funds awarded by the Indian Claims Commission or the U.S. Claims Court and the interests of individual Indians in trust or restricted lands, including the first \$2,000 per year of income received by individual Indians from funds derived from interests held in such trust or restricted lands;
- Amounts of scholarships funded under Title IV of the Higher Education Act of 1965, including awards under the Federal workstudy program or under the Bureau of Indian Affairs student assistance programs;
- Payments received from programs funded under Title V of the Older Americans Act of 1985 (Green Thumb, Senior Aides, OlderAmerican Community Service Employment Program);
- Payments received on or after January 1, 1989, from the Agent Orange Settlement Fund or any other fund established pursuant to the settlement in the In Re Agent Orange product liability litigation, M.D.L. No. 381 (E.D.N.Y.);
- Earned income tax credit refund payments received on or after January 1, 1991, including advanced earned income credit payments;
- The value of any child care provided or arranged (or any amount received as payment for such care or reimbursement for costs incurred for such care) under the Child Care and Development Block Grant Act of 1990;

- Payments received under programs funded in whole or in part under the Job Training Partnership Act (employment and training programs for Native Americans and migrant and seasonal farm workers, Job Corps, state job training programs and career intern programs, AmeriCorps);
- Payments by the Indian Claims Commission to the Confederated Tribes and Bands of Yakima Indian Nation or the Apache Tribe of Mescalero Reservation;
- Allowances, earnings, and payments to AmeriCorps participants under the National and Community Service Act of 1990;
- Any allowance paid under the provisions of 38 U.S.C. 1805 to a child suffering from spina bifida who is the child of a Vietnam veteran;
- Any amount of crime victim compensation (under the Victims of Crime Act) received through crime victim assistance (or payment or reimbursement of the cost of such assistance) as determined under the Victims of Crime Act because of the commission of a crime against the applicant under the Victims of Crime Act; and
- Allowances, earnings, and payments to individuals participating in programs under the Workforce Investment Act of 1998.

#### III. Assets Inclusions and Exclusions

In general terms, an asset is cash or no cash item that can be converted to cash. Note that when assets are included in the calculation of Part 5 annual income, it is the income earned from the asset - not the value of the asset - that is counted.

#### **Inclusions**

- 1. Cash held in savings accounts, checking accounts, safe deposit boxes, homes, etc. For savings accounts, use the current balance. For checking accounts, use the average 6-month balance.
- 2. Cash value of revocable trusts available to the applicant.
- 3. Equity in rental property or other capital investments. Equity is the estimated current market value of the asset less the unpaid balance on all loans secured by the asset and all reasonable costs (e.g., broker fees) that would be incurred in selling the asset. Under HOME, equity in the family's primary residence is not considered in the calculation of assets for owner-occupied rehabilitation projects.
- 4. Cash value of stocks, bonds, Treasury bills, certificates of deposit and money market accounts.
- 5. Individual retirement and Keogh accounts (even though withdrawal would result in a penalty).
- 6. Retirement and pension funds.
- 7. Cash value of life insurance policies available to the individual before death (e.g., surrender value of a whole life or universal life policy).
- 8. Personal property held as an investment such as gems, jewelry, coin collections, antique cars, etc.
- 9. Lump sum or one-time receipts, such as inheritances, capital gains, lottery winnings, victim's restitution, insurance settlements and other amounts not intended as periodic payments.
- 10. Mortgages or deeds of trust held by an applicant.

#### **Exclusions**

- 1. Necessary personal property, except as noted in number 8 of Inclusions, such as clothing, furniture, cars and vehicles specially equipped for persons with disabilities.
- 2. Interest in Indian trust lands.
- 3. Assets not effectively owned by the applicant. That is, when assets are held in an individual's name, but the assets and any income they earn accrue to the benefit of someone else who is not a member of the household and that other person is responsible for income taxes incurred on income generated by the asset.
- 4. Equity in cooperatives in which the family lives.
- 5. Assets not accessible to and that provide no income for the applicant.
- 6. Term life insurance policies (i.e., where there is no cash value).
- 7. Assets that are part of an active business. "Business" does not include rental of properties that are held as an investment and not a main occupation.

# **Appendix 3: Shelter Network Grievance and Appeals Process**

#### Washington Co. Shelter Network Grievance and Appeal Process

#### **Infractions Summary**

Each agency or shelter program has written rules, guidelines, and policies and procedures that are specific to their respective agency. A written copy of the rules is provided to each participant by each agency at the time of intake. In the event that a behavior is being observed that could result in a rule infraction, program staff will initially give verbal warnings to the program participant. A verbal warning is intended to be a friendly reminder to correct a behavior that may result in a rule infraction. After a number of verbal warnings (specified at by the agency or facility), Staff will issue a written notice called an *Infraction*.

- Infractions are violations of shelter rules, guidelines, or policies and procedures. Infractions may lead to termination of shelter service.
- Infractions can be appealed using the Grievance and Appeal Process.
- If a Resident receives a specified number of infractions (determined by the agency or facility) they will be given a termination notice that requests that they leave the facility within 24 hours.

#### **Termination Summary**

There are two different types of Terminations:

- Termination due to rule infractions resulting from receiving the allotted number of infractions specified by the agency or facility.
  - Must leave by an agreed upon time the next day or after an appeal requesting an administrative review.
- Immediate Termination resulting from a safety concern
  - Must leave within a specified time frame of receiving notice. Resident may request administrative review of the decision for up to 30-days after being asked to leave.

#### **Termination Due to Rule Infractions**

Common reasons for infractions that may lead to termination of shelter service:

- Not passing room checks
  - Not completing chores at all or on time

- Not participating in program requirements
- Disregard for staff instructions
- Not keeping children in line of site

#### **Immediate Termination of Shelter Service**

An Immediate Termination means that you must leave the shelter immediately and you will not be eligible for shelter for a specified period of time depending upon the agency or facility. Immediate Terminations are typically related but not limited to concerns pertaining to the safety of other residents, children and shelter staff.

The following are common reasons for immediate termination:

- Use of alcohol, marijuana or illegal drugs on or off the property;
- A resident found in possession of paraphernalia for use of drugs;
- Missing agency curfew or not returning to the facility;
- Violent, intimidating or harassing behavior, either physical, verbal or sexual, towards agency staff
  or residents of shelter;
- A resident found in possession of a weapon;
- Engaging in any illegal activity occurring on or off the property;
- Felony arrest or incarceration.

#### **Infractions Appeal Process**

At most agencies or facilities, you have the right to appeal individual infractions that may result in termination of shelter service. You are encouraged to develop open dialogue with shelter staff about infractions, to avoid possible termination of shelter services. If your shelter stays and service is terminated as a result of accumulated infractions, you have the right to appeal termination of shelter service at the time of termination. If you can remain in the facility during the appeal process, you must continue to follow facility rules.

- To appeal an infraction, you must:
  - Submit a written dated and signed appeal to the immediate Supervisor. The Supervisor will review the appeal when submitted and decide.
  - If you are not satisfied with the Supervisor's decision, you may resubmit your appeal to the Program Manager.
  - If you are not satisfied with the Manager's decision, you can submit your appeal within 30-days at the Director level. The decision of the Director is final.

#### **Termination of Shelter Services**

#### **Grievance and Appeals Process**

Each program has a policy of fair and unbiased treatment of our participants. We do not discriminate on the basis of age, race, color, national origin, religion, gender, familial status, disability, marital status, source of income, sexual orientation, gender identity, veteran/military status, or survivors of domestic violence.

A grievance is defined as a formal objection or complaint made on the basis of something that a program participant feels is unfair. You have the right to present written or oral objections before a person other than the person who made the decision that is affecting you. You may also contest any decision that denies or limits your eligibility for services. If you are seeking resolution to a complaint regarding staff, program plans, or termination of program services, you may have 30-days to initiate the following Grievance and Appeals Process:

- Discuss the complaint with the staff person involved or with your case manager.
- If you are not satisfied that your complaint has been resolved, or if you cannot discuss the complaint with that person, you may submit your dated and signed concern in writing to the appropriate Supervisor or Manager, depending upon the program. You may also request the option to present your complaint orally. If the program does not have a Supervisor or Manager, continue to the next appropriate staffing level at the respective Shelter Network provider.
- If you are not satisfied that your complaint has been resolved, you may submit the dated and signed concern in writing to the Program Director. You may also request the option to present your complaint orally. The Program Director will respond to you in writing.
- Your final option is to file a written request for administrative review with either the Board of Directors or the Executive Director, depending upon the Shelter Network program. The Board of Directors or the Executive Director will issue a written decision, which will be final.
- The Shelter Network program is required to notify the funder of all participant grievances or requests for administrative reviews, as well as of the final determination and basis for that decision.

Shelter	Appeal Levels	
<b>Community Action</b>	Staff member involved	
Hillsboro Family Shelter	2. Shelter Supervisor	
	3. Housing & Homeless Services Manager	
	4. Program Director	
	5. Executive Director	
<b>Good Neighbor Center</b>	1. Executive Director	
	2. Board of Directors	
Family Promise	1. Executive Director	
	2. Board of Directors	
DVRC	1. Program Director	
	2. Executive Director	
	3. Board of Directors	

# **Appendix 4: Rapid Rehousing Standards Adopted Under the CoC Program and State Program**

Rapid Rehousing Assistance (Maximum)	CoC Program CoC-RRH 24 CFR 578.37(a)(1)(ii)	County ESG Program ESG-RRH 24 CFR 576.104	State ESG Program ESG-RRH 24 CFR 576.104
Tenant Briefing on Rights and Responsibilities	Washington County:  • Participant  • Subrecipient Agency Case Manager	Case Manager	Case Manager
U.S. HUD Homeless Definition Populations <sup>1</sup>	<ul><li>Category 1 and 4</li><li>Literally Homeless</li><li>Fleeing Domestic Violence</li></ul>	<ul><li>Category 1 and 4</li><li>Literally Homeless</li><li>Fleeing Domestic Violence</li></ul>	<ul><li>Category 1 and 4</li><li>Literally Homeless</li><li>Fleeing Domestic Violence</li></ul>
Income Eligibility	Must have income at or below 30% AMI, <u>and</u> Lack resources and support network.	Must have income at or below 30% AMI, <u>and</u> Lack resources and support network.	Must have income at or below 30% AMI, <u>and</u> Lack resources and support network.
Housing Standard	Units must meet HUD Housing Quality Standards (HQS)	Units must pass HUD Habitability Standards	Units must pass HUD Habitability Standards
Percentage (%) of rent to be paid by program participant, with utility allowance	The greater of: 30% of the adjusted gross income, <u>OR</u> 10 percent of the monthly income	The greater of: 30% of the adjusted gross income, <u>OR</u> 10 percent of the monthly income	30% of the adjusted gross income
Income Calculation	24 CFR 578.77: TTP (Total Tenant Portion) will be calculated at program entry (lease signing)	To calculate the gross rent of a unit: total contract rent amount of the unit + allowable* fees (excluding late fees and pet fees) required for occupancy under the lease + monthly utility allowance established by local public housing authority = Gross Rent Amount	To calculate the gross rent of a unit: total contract rent amount of the unit + allowable* fees (excluding late fees and pet fees) required for occupancy under the lease + monthly utility allowance established by local public housing authority = Gross Rent Amount
Income Re-Calculation	<ul> <li>24 CFR 578.77:</li> <li>Re-calculate TTP annual income assessment at 12-month and 24-month</li> <li>Loss of income recalculate down, with recalculation at 12-months from entry or 24-months</li> <li>Move to new unit</li> </ul>	Homelessness prevention reassessments are required every three months—must verify that a household continues to have an annual income at or below 30% of area median income	Homelessness prevention reassessments are required every three months—must verify that a household continues to have an annual income at or below 30% of area median income

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Refer to eligible populations defined in the HUD NOFA. Addition resource, HUD Guidance released 3/12/2013 regarding Imminent Risk for CoC-RRH <a href="https://www.onecpd.info/resource/2889/rapid-rehousing-esg-vs-coc/">https://www.onecpd.info/resource/2889/rapid-rehousing-esg-vs-coc/</a>

Fair Market Rent Standard	<ul> <li>24 CFR 578.51:</li> <li>Rent reasonable for units</li> <li>Subrecipient will serve at least as many participants as shown in application for assistance</li> </ul>	Up to the FMR for a unit	Up to the FMR for a unit
Rent Reasonableness Standard	Units must comply with HUD Rent Reasonableness Standard	Units must comply with HUD Rent Reasonableness Standard	Units must comply with HUD Rent Reasonableness Standard
Move-in Standards	Security deposit not to exceed two (2) months' rent	Rent in Arrears     Security deposit	<ul> <li>Rent in arrears is a onetime payment for up to 6 months of past due rent.</li> <li>Security deposit not to exceed 2 months' rent.</li> </ul>
Number (#) of months	1 to 24 Months	1 to 24 Months	1 to 24 Months
Number (#) of times participant can enroll in RRH	Two (2) episodes of homelessness in five years, but total amount of assistance cannot exceed 24 months	No limit, but total amount of assistance cannot exceed 24 months	Cannot exceed 24 months during any 3-year period.
Supportive Service Limitation	No longer than 6 months after rent assistance stops	No limit, but total amount of assistance cannot exceed 24 months	Cannot exceed 24 months during any 3-year period.
Re-evaluate participant self-sufficiency	At least annually	At least annually	At least annually.
Participant and Case Manager meet to review progress	At least monthly	At least monthly	At least monthly.

# **Appendix 5: Office of Community Development Supplement to ESG Policy and Procedures**

In response to the Coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic, Office of Community Development approves the following policy and procedure adjustments for Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) COVID-19 CARES Act funding until further notice or as indicated below. Note that these adjustments apply only to ESG-CV funding which must be used to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the coronavirus. These adjustments will be subject to further change as Federal COVID guidance develops.

Effective Date: Expenditures beginning June 29, 2020 until June 29, 2022.

**Section I** explains US Housing and Urban Development (HUD) coronavirus related regulation requirement changes to the ESG program through notices and memorandums. These modifications are to be used with ESG CV-19 funds to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the coronavirus.

**Section II** refers to additional guidance for written standards from HUD technical staff. These standards are to be used laterally with the Office of Community Development's regular ESG Operations Manual.

**Section III** is a listing of HUD COVID-19 reference materials and resources.

# Section I. Applicable Waivers of the Emergency Solutions CV-19 Grant

Washington County Office of Community Development 6.1.2020 revised 2/03/2021

This section outlines waivers of certain regulatory requirements associated with the Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG). Beginning in March 2020, the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) began to release memorandums and notices which made these waivers available to provide additional flexibility to communities to prevent the spread of the coronavirus and better assist individuals and families, including those experiencing homelessness, infected with the virus, or economically impacted by the virus. Provisions that are not specifically outlined below remain in full effect. You may refer to Washington County's ESG Operations Manual for regular program provisions.

ESG CV-19 funds must be used to prevent, prepare for, and respond to coronavirus, among individuals and families who are homeless or receiving homeless assistance, with a priority to support homeless assistance and homelessness prevention activities to mitigate the impacts created by coronavirus. People experiencing homelessness shall not be required to receive treatment or perform any other prerequisite activities as a condition for receiving assistance.

Summary of allowable activities and services are:

- Street Outreach engagement; case management; emergency health services; emergency mental health services; transportation; and services for special populations including youth, young adults, and victims of domestic violence.
- ❖ Emergency Shelter case management and shelter operations, including onsite services, repairs and maintenance, health services, rent and utilities, security, fuel, equipment, insurance, food, furnishings, supplies, staffing costs, and hotel/motel vouchers.
- Facility Renovations May be allowable subject to approval by OCD.
- Prevention rental assistance and arrears; application fees; including last month's rent on a new lease; security deposits; utility arrears, deposits and payments; moving costs; case management; and credit repair for at-risk households. Notice CPD17-06. Household income cannot exceed 50% AMI.
- ❖ Rapid Rehousing rental assistance and arrears; application fees; last month's rent on a new lease; security deposits; utility arrears, deposits and payments; moving costs; case management; and credit repair for at-risk households. Income eligibility is not required for persons receiving rapid rehousing assistance until their annual recertification. At that time, household income can be no greater than 30% AMI.

ESG Activity	ESG Regular Requirement	ESG-CV 1 & 2 Waiver Applicability
HMIS	ESG funds may be used to pay the costs of managing and operating the HMIS, provided that the ESG recipient is the HMIS Lead.  Citation 24 CFR 576.107(a)(2)	The condition that the recipient must be the HMIS Lead to pay costs under 24 CFR 576.102(a)(2) is waived to the extent necessary to allow any recipient to use ESG funds to pay costs of upgrading or enhancing its local ambilocalities' to incorporate data on ESG Program participants and ESG activities related to COVID-19.  This waiver applies throughout the period funds are used for prevention, preparing, responding to coronavirus.  *Refer to contract provisions for cost eligibility.
		COVID1 - No allocation
Administrative costs	No allocation	COVID2 - 10% Yes
Alternative requirement for higher income limit in the "at risk of homelessness" definition	30% AMI	*Refer to contract provisions for cost eligibility.  Area Median Income limit increased to Very Low-income limit for the area (50% AMI) in the definition of "at risk of homelessness."  30% AMI at annual recertification for RRH assistance.
Re-evaluations for Homelessness Prevention Assistance	The ESG regulations at 24 CFR 576.401(b) requires recipients or subrecipients providing homelessness prevention assistance to reevaluate the program participant's eligibility, and the types and amounts of assistance the program participant needs not less than once every 3 months.  Citation 24 CFR 576.401(b)	The required frequency of re-evaluations for homelessness prevention assistance under section 576.401(b) is waived for up to 2-years beginning on March 31, 2020.  This waiver was extended to end March 31, 2022.

Low-barrier assistance	N/A	Individuals and families experiencing homelessness may not be required to receive treatment or perform any other prerequisite activities as a condition for receiving shelter, rental assistance, or other services.
Waiver for housing stability case management (RRH and HP)	Program participants receiving homelessness prevention or rapid re- housing assistance must meet with a case manager not less than once per month, unless certain statutory prohibitions apply.  Citation 24 CFR 576.401	Waives monthly case management requirement for <b>all</b> program participants receiving assistance in order to prevent the spread of COVID-19. However, recipients must continue to make housing stability case management and other appropriate services available and accessible.  CPD Notice -20-08 lifts all date limits and extends the period for as long as funds are being used to prepare, prevent, respond to coronavirus.
Federal habitability standards	Required	<ul> <li>Temporary emergency shelters will not be subject to the habitability standards if the shelters have been determined by local health officials to be necessary to prevent, prepare for, and respond to coronavirus.</li> <li>Lead-based remediation requirements apply to all shelters and housing occupied by participants.</li> <li>Rental units can be virtually inspected to comply with social distancing orders.</li> </ul>
Requirement to use HUD's definition of "homelessness".  See attached: CPD Memo - Availability of Additional Waivers for CPD Grant Programs to Prevent the Spread of COVID-19 and Mitigate Economic Impacts Caused by COVID-19 – Page 11 (Issued September 30, 2020)	Required	An individual may qualify as homeless under paragraph (1)(iii)the homeless definition in 24 CFR 576.2 so long as he or she is exiting an institution where they resided for 120 days or less and resided in an emergency shelter or place not meant for human habitation immediately before entering that institution. This waiver is in effect until March 31, 2021.
Match	Required	Not required

Requirement to use Coordinated Entry process	Required	Required
Requirement to collect service data in HMIS	Required	Required ESG quarterly reporting in Sage is required.
Additional eligible costs	N/A	<ul> <li>Training about infectious disease prevention and mitigation.</li> <li>Hazard pay for staff working directly with households affected health-wise by COVID-19.</li> <li>Reasonable landlord incentives are eligible costs with limitations in order to obtain housing.</li> <li>Volunteer incentives are eligible costs to provide street outreach, emergency shelter, essential services and housing relocation and stabilization services during coronavirus.</li> <li>Installing and maintaining handwashing stations and portable bathrooms provided to persons living in unsheltered locations to help prevent the spread of coronavirus are eligible costs.</li> <li>*Refer to contract provisions for cost eligibility.</li> </ul>
Waiver for Fair Market Rent (FMR) requirement for rental assistance	Required	The FMR restriction is waived for any individual or family receiving Rapid Re-housing or Homelessness Prevention assistance who executes a lease for a unit.  Waiver in effect beginning on March 31, 2020 and throughout the period funds are used to prevent, prepare for, and respond to coronavirus.

	T	<del></del>
Requirement to apply rent reasonableness standards	Required	Required
Waiver extending maximum periods of assistance for Housing Relocation and Stabilization Services and Rental Assistance (RRH and HP)	N/A	Program participants reaching the 24-month maximum during the period beginning January 21, 2020 and ending February 28, 2021 may receive an additional 6 months of assistance for Housing Relocation and Stabilization Services costs and rental assistance.
Alternative requirement for pre-award costs	No	Can cover or reimburse eligible costs incurred by a recipient or subrecipient prior to the period of performance provided that:
A rental lease is required.	Yes	A landlord's lease must be in effect for the time period during which rent assistance is paid.
Alternative requirement for time limit for medium-term rental assistance	N/A	Medium term rental assistance is changed from "more than 3 months but not more than 24 months" to "more than 3 months but not more than 12 months" of rental assistance.
Alternative requirement for time limit for emergency shelter activities	N/A	Emergency shelter funds may be used only during the period beginning on the date the recipient or subrecipient began preventing, preparing for, and responding to coronavirus and ending on <b>January 31</b> , <b>2022</b> .

Temporary Emergency Shelters	N/A	Used for a limited time to provide shelter for crisis response. Eligible costs include:  • Leasing  • Acquisition  • Operating costs  • Essential Services  • Housing search and Placement  • Housing Search and Counseling  • Other costs HUD pre-approves in writing  Exempt from:  • Minimum standards for emergency shelters at 24 CFR 403(b)*  • Environmental review  • Minimum periods of use (use & disposition requirements at 2 CFR 200.311 apply when there is acquisition/major rehab)  Funds available until January 31, 2022, unless HUD grants an exception upon the recipient's written request.  *Lead-based paint requirements at 24 CFR 576.403(a) still apply.
Hotel/Motel vouchers	Yes	Eligible households are those:  Experiencing homelessness (note: people experiencing homelessness were previously eligible for hotel/motel vouchers under the emergency shelter component),  Receiving Rapid Re-Housing assistance under the Continuum of Care (CoC) or ESG programs,  Receiving Homelessness Prevention assistance under the ESG program, or  Residing in Permanent Supportive Housing.  Eligible costs:  A hotel or motel room directly or through a hotel or motel voucher;  Cleaning of hotel or motel rooms used by program participants;  Repairs for damage caused by program participants above normal wear and tear of the room.

<sup>\*</sup>See ESG waivers and CPD-20-08 Notice links for detailed guidance on eligible costs and activities\*

Recipients and Subrecipients may use ESG-CV funds for program components: Administration, Street Outreach, Emergency Shelter Operations, Homeless Prevention, Rapid Re-housing Assistance. All regular ESG program components and the eligible activities that may be funded under each are set forth in 24 CFR 576.101 through 576.107.

All regular ESG eligible activity costs can be applied to ESG CV funds. Below lists additional eligible ESG CV activity expenditures.

## **Temporary Emergency Shelters**

Temporary emergency shelters funded with ESG-CV funding used to prevent, prepare for, and respond to COVID-19 must comply with non-discrimination and applicable accessibility requirements. The Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act prohibits providers from requiring program participants to receive treatment or perform any other prerequisite activities as a condition of receiving shelter or other services. Emergency shelters and temporary emergency shelters funded with ESG or ESG-CV cannot prohibit program participants from leaving. Re-entry may be limited based on infection control and safety measures; however, prerequisites - such as submitting to coronavirus testing - are not permitted. Although, screening for symptoms is permitted.

The habitability requirements at 24 CFR 576.403(b) do not apply to temporary emergency shelters that have been determined by State or local health officials to be necessary to prevent, prepare for, and respond to coronavirus. Lead based paint requirements must still be met. In general, a temporary emergency shelter must be able to meet a person's basic needs, including:

- Protection from inclement weather that provides cover on all sides and overhead
- Access to sanitary facilities for hygiene and toileting
- Space to sleep and rest, which includes sleeping accommodations (e.g., mat, cot, bed, etc.) for structures that provide overnight shelter
- Adequate ventilation to prevent stagnate air problems

Acceptable temporary emergency shelter facilities:

- Temporarily repurposed public spaces such as municipal service buildings, libraries, and recreation centers
- Community-based private spaces, such as faith-based sanctuaries or basements
- Hotels and motels

COVID-19 temporary/emergency shelter eligible program participant costs can include:

- Cleaning supplies bleach, disinfectant wipes, scrubbers, mops, bed linens, towels, hand sanitizer, soap, tissue packets
- Protective equipment masks, disposable gloves
- Furnishings cots, room dividers

- Other equipment washers, dryers, portable handwashing stations
- Transportation train or bus tokens, taxi or rideshare for program participant travel to and from medical care, childcare facilities, other shelter locations, employment.

#### **Street Outreach**

As provided by the CARES Act, the cap established for street outreach activities does not apply to ESG CV funds. Funds must be used to prevent, prepare for, and to respond to the coronavirus among people experiencing homelessness. Added eligible ESG CV costs to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the coronavirus are:

- Engagement Urgent physical needs addressed
- PPE equipment Hand sanitizer, soap, tissue packets, masks, handwashing stations, portable bathrooms
- PPE for street engagement staff masks, hand sanitizer, gloves
- Case management Referrals to shelter/housing options
- Coordinating medical care train or bus tokens, taxi or rideshare for program participant travel to and from medical care
- Expanded Staffing hiring additional staff to support infectious disease preparedness

### **Homeless Prevention and Rapid Rehousing**

Short-term and medium-term rental assistance is defined a "for more than 3 months but not more than 24 months of rent" has been waived through CPD Notice 20-08. An alternative requirement has been established where medium-term is for more than 3 months but not more than 12 months. The alternate requirement allows for more households to receive RRH and HP assistance.

The requirement that prohibits rental assistance where rent for the unit exceeds the Fair Market Rent is waived provided the rent complies with established Rent Reasonableness. Waiving this requirement allows agencies to move program recipients into housing more quickly.

ESG CV funds can be used to provide rental assistance whose rent exceeds FMR throughout the period to prevent, prepare for and respond to the coronavirus.

In order to ensure current program participants receiving HP and RRH assistance do not lose their housing during the pandemic, the total period of time for which a participant may receive services has been revised to:

- (i) The requirement at 24 CFR 576.105(c) limiting the total period of time for which any program participant may receive the services under paragraph (b) to 24 months during any 3-year period is waived solely for those program participants who reach their 24-month maximum assistance during the period beginning on the presumed start of this crisis, January 21, 2020 the date the first confirmed case was reported in the United States, and ending 6 months from the date of publication of this Notice, provided that the services are only extended for these program participants for up to a maximum of an additional 6 months; and
- (ii) The requirement at 24 CFR 576.106(a) limiting the total number of months a program participant can receive rental assistance to 24 months in a 3-year period is waived solely for those program

participants who reach their 24-month maximum during the period beginning on the presumed start of this crisis, January 21, 2020 – the date the first confirmed case was reported in the United States, and ending 6 months from the date of publication of this Notice, provided that the rental assistance is only extended for these program participants for up to a maximum of an additional 6 months.

# II. Written Standards Commonly Requiring Updates for Coronavirus Response

Written Standards were prepared by HUD technical assistance providers and intended only to provide guidance. This section is intended to provide clarity to the agencies regarding suggested written standards.

Coordinated entry systems (CES) may consider modifying and expediting the
assessment, scoring, and eligibility determinations to prioritize those at high risk for
severe illness from COVID-19 for shelter and housing. Coordinated entry
modifications must be consistent with fair housing and nondiscrimination
requirements.

In collaboration with the local Public Healthcare, agencies should streamline and update questions in the Coordinated Entry Assessment System to include COVID-19 vulnerabilities for people experiencing homelessness. This assessment should be used for shelter congregate or non-congregate placement assessment as well as housing placement during the pandemic.

During COVID-19, HUD supports communities with changes to assessments or prioritizations that include COVID-19 vulnerabilities such as age, specific health conditions, and/or medical frailty when considering shelter/housing options. It is important to prioritize these vulnerabilities to prevent the spread of coronavirus among those who are homeless and to respond to those people already impacted by the pandemic.

2. Emergency shelters are a vital, life-saving resource that play a key role in communities' COVID-19 responses. Agencies must establish basic policies ensuring that shelters maintain operations and remain accessible to people experiencing homelessness who are particularly vulnerable to adverse health outcomes related to COVID-19 infection.

Shelters funded by ESG-CV may not turn away eligible program participants and should establish referral pathways to other shelter or housing if the shelter is at maximum capacity. Shelters must establish referral pathways to isolation and quarantine if a client is in need of such services. Providing transportation to alternative shelter sites is an eligible cost.

Someone who presents at an ESG-CV funded shelter with respiratory symptoms (e.g., cough) should not be turned away solely because of their health symptoms. Transportation to health care, health care assessment, and/or isolation protocols for suspected COVID cases should be established.

Shelters funded by ESG-CV are strongly discouraged from implementing a maximum length of stay when a discharge will result in program participants returning to unsheltered settings or situations putting them at a higher risk of COVID-19 infection.

Any ESG-funded shelter that is considering closing or not accepting new residents must immediately notify the local CoC, public health authority, and emergency management officials. It is noted that the Temporary Emergency Shelters are due to close March 2021.

3. Expanded Definition of ESG-CV-Eligible Shelter Funds - ESG-CV allows for a variety of spaces to be used as Temporary Emergency Shelters. If the recipient funds new and different kinds of shelter, that should be explained.

The purpose of ESG-CV funds is to prevent, prepare for, and respond to COVID-19 in order to prevent and mitigate the spread of COVID-19 among people experiencing homelessness and the staff that provide services to these individuals. This requires that existing shelters implement public health protocols such as:

- enforcing social distancing,
- establishing an isolation space (especially for residents suspected of having COVID-19, those with confirmed cases, and high-risk residents such as elderly people and people with pre-existing health conditions),
- using personal protective equipment (PPE),
- and cleaning/disinfecting shared and living spaces.

In county areas where existing shelter is not available or where current shelters are not able to implement these safety protocols, additional space may need to be identified to allow people to have shelter while staying as healthy as possible. This may be space within an existing shelter (e.g., an office not being used) that could be temporarily converted into a quarantine space for someone who has tested positive or is awaiting test results, or it could be an entirely separate building, or hotel rooms. Eligible shelter spaces may include public spaces, pop up or modular structures in compliance with U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) guidance.

4. It is important to coordinate with public health partners to establish specific procedures to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the COVID-19 pandemic. If compliance with public health guidance is different for victims of domestic violence or other protected populations, document these alternative procedures.

Shelters will utilize symptom screening as a part of intake procedures, that have been reviewed and approved by a local public health partner. Daily screenings for staff and guests are be required to occur on a regular basis. It is recommended that as guests and staff enter a shelter face masks are to be provided and worn. Hand washing and use of hand sanitizer should be encouraged as well.

Shelters funded by ESG-CV must establish referral pathways to isolation and quarantine if a guest is in need of such services. Shelter staff are required to follow all policies and procedures set out by Washington County Public Health, the Oregon Governor's Executive Orders and guidance as well as Housing and Urban Development (HUD) ESG CV-19 guidance.

Shelters funded through ESG-CV will maintain social distancing requirements established in partnership with the County or State's Department of Public Health. Number of guests and bed spacing must comply with COVID prevention guidance. Other suggested prevention methods (but not only) are:

- Use physical barriers to protect staff who will have interactions with clients with unknown infection status (e.g., check-in staff). For example, install a sneeze guard at the check-in desk or place an additional table between staff and clients to increase the distance between them to at least 6 feet.
- In meal service areas, create at least 6 feet of space between seats, and/or allow either for food to be delivered to clients or for clients to take food away.
- In general sleeping areas (for those who are not experiencing respiratory symptoms), try to make sure client's faces are at least 6 feet apart.
  - Align mats/beds so clients sleep head-to-toe.

Shelter staff will flag a domestic violence request to safeguard that the guest is not placed in the same shelter location as the ex-partner/abuser. Staff will also refer guest to domestic violence resources throughout the community.

5. Any procedures for providing street outreach that have been updated or modified locally to address coronavirus safety measures should be documented to ensure that they are followed. Any health-related changes should be developed in coordination with public health partners and align with ESG CV-19 guidance.

Street outreach staff must follow all CDC safety guidelines to help prevent the spread of coronavirus. These include; keeping hands washed, using a hand sanitizer, wearing a mask, and maintaining at least 6 feet when interacting with persons.

A sample of HUDs approved alternative street outreach activities could include:

- Distribution of masks or other PPE, if available, to people who are unsheltered.
- Provision of handwashing stations and portable bathrooms.
- Provide information on coronavirus prevention and symptoms.
- 6. Sub-recipients' policies and procedures for coordination among emergency shelter providers, essential services providers, homelessness prevention, and rapid rehousing (RRH) assistance providers; other homeless assistance providers; and mainstream service and housing providers should be coordinated and integrated to the maximum extent practicable.

Agencies are to have open lines of communication and make a coordinated effort to work together. Street outreach staff should work with shelter staff to help facilitate getting folks into shelter care. Shelter staff and housing advocates should coordinate efforts to move shelter guests into permanent housing.

7. Policies and procedures for determining and prioritizing which eligible families/individuals will receive Homelessness Prevention (HP)assistance and which eligible families/individuals will receive Rapid Re-housing (RRH) assistance should be established.

Agencies should consider updating prioritization policies to house people at severe risk of contracting COVID-19. Targeted prevention should include high-risk individuals such as; people of color, persons with pre-existing health conditions, or elderly. Sub-recipients may prioritize the use of ESG-CV funds for proven strategies, especially RRH for those experiencing homelessness. Such strategies should be documented. Note: people cannot be denied RRH because of zero income.

8. Standards for determining what percentage or amount of rent and utilities costs each program participant must pay while receiving HP or RRH assistance can be adjusted as needed. Standards for determining how long a particular program participant will be provided with rental assistance and whether and how the amount of that assistance can be adjusted over time.

Changing the percentage of client payment requirement is allowable. Under the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act ESG-CV funding, there will be no rental payment requirement for households receiving financial assistance. Projects funded are expected to serve people with zero income.

The CARES Act provides that ESG-CV funds may be used to mitigate the economic impact of COVID-19. Programs are encouraged to consider the maximum number of rental assistance months be extended/adjusted to address unemployment, loss of income, or benefits due to COVID-19. It is noted that for ESG CV-19 funds the cap has been lowered to no more than 12 months.

RRH sub-recipients can use a progressive engagement model; this practice supports using the least intensive case management to help resolve homelessness for the individual or family. Providers are to add more assistance only as necessary if the less intensive case management is unsuccessful.

9. Agencies should have a process for determining the type, amount, and duration of housing stabilization and/or relocation services to provide to a program participant, including the limits (if any) on the HP or RRH assistance that each program participant may receive (such as the maximum amount of assistance, maximum number of months the program participant may receive assistance, or the maximum number of times the program participant may receive assistance).

ESG-CV funds may be used to provide housing relocation and stabilization services and short-and/or medium-term rental assistance necessary to prevent an individual or family from moving into an emergency shelter or another place deemed temporary. Agencies should coordinate with emergency shelter staff in order to provide rapid re-housing opportunities for "high risk of coronavirus" shelter guests.

10. The limitations on eligible activities under section 415(a) of the McKinney-Vento Act and 24 CFR 576.105 are waived and alternative requirements are established to the extent necessary to authorize ESG-CV funds to be used under 24 CFR 576.105 to add the eligible cost of paying for landlord incentives as reasonable and necessary

to obtain housing for individuals and families experiencing homelessness and at risk of homelessness. However, a recipient may not use ESG-CV funds to pay the landlord incentives set forth below in an amount that exceeds three times the rent charged for the unit.

Agencies may use ESG-CV funds to pay for landlord incentives that are reasonable and necessary to obtain housing for individuals and families experiencing homelessness and at risk of homelessness. Landlord incentives may not exceed three times the rent charged for the unit. Eligible landlord incentives include:

- Signing bonuses equal to 2 months of rent.
- Security deposits equal to up to three months of rent, or the state statute.
- Costs to repair damages incurred by the program participant not covered by the security deposit or that are incurred while the program participant is still residing in the unit.
- Paying the costs of extra cleaning or maintenance of a program participant's unit or appliances.
- 11. "Duplication of benefits" occurs when federal financial assistance is provided to a person or entity through a program to address losses resulting from a federally-declared emergency or disaster, and the person or entity receives or would receive financial assistance for the same costs from any other source, and the total amount received exceeds the total need for those costs. Sub recipients must establish and maintain adequate procedures to prevent any duplication of benefits with ESG-CV funds.

Agencies must have a process to verify that subrecipients, assisted individuals or families, businesses, and other entities have not previously received or will not receive duplicative assistance from another source. All agencies receiving ESG CV-19 funds must have access to the Homeless Management Information System (HMIS) data base or a comparable one. Suggested ways agencies can document DOB verifications can be:

- Requiring entities or beneficiaries to provide a self-certification indicating that they have not received a duplicative benefit.
- Requiring entities or beneficiaries to fill out a questionnaire listing potentially duplicative assistance that they have already received, or reasonably anticipate receiving.
- Having financial resource budget line items kept separately so that funds from multiple sources are not mixed and are easy to tract.
- Using HMIS data system to tract all client funding sources.

## Section III - HUD COVID-19 refence materials and resources

- ESG and ESG CV-19 program information can be found on: https://www.hudexchange.info/programs/esg/
- Additional ESG CV-19 program information: https://www.hud.gov/program offices/comm planning/homeless esg covid-19
- For COVID-19 specific program information and webinars: https://www.hudexchange.info/homelessness-assistance/diseases/
- COVID-19 related resources for winter shelter planning and operations: https://www.hudexchange.info/resource/6193/covid19-homeless-system-response-winter-planning-resources/